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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please
come to order. Chair would like to note that a quorum is...a bare quorum is
present, and also before we begin, Chair would please ask everyone in the gallery
or in the room if you have a cell phone or anything that might ring if you could
please put it on the silent mode so that we can proceed. Thank you very much.
Chair would like to introduce the folks that are here this afternoon. This
afternoon is June 16 th and it's approximately 1:34, and with us this afternoon I'm
your Chair Gladys Baisa. And with me this afternoon, I have Mr. Robert Carroll.
Good afternoon, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Mr. Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Mr. Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Excused this afternoon for the time being and I don't know if some of
these folks may join us later, some of them are excused and will not be here.
Mr. Riki Hokama, Danny Mateo, Mike Victorino are all excused.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And Don Couch.
CHAIR BAISA: And Don Couch, my Vice-Chair who is away on a vacation. I'm
jealous. Well deserved and we're hoping that he's having a wonderful time that
he earned very much. I think everybody went through the Budget Session and it
was nice to be able to have a few days off after it. Also with us this afternoon, we
have from the Administration we have Mr. Will Spence, our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Mr. John Summers, the Program Planning
Administrator of the Long Range Division.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Simone Bosco, Senior Planner with the
Department of Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have our Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Also with us we have the Committee Staff, my Legislative Attorney
David Raatz and my Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Members, welcome
back. I know we've had quite a hiatus from working on the General Plan, and I
know it's very difficult to get back into it again. It's been difficult for me. You
know, it's like picking up this big book and reorienting yourself again, 'cause it's
been quite a while. We left this off in March, early March, and so here we are
and it's mid-June. Quite a bit of time has gone by, but we need to get into this so
we'll pick it right up here and go as fast as we can. We will be taking public
testimony in a few minutes, and our testimony will be limited to the item that was
agendized for today's agenda. Members...the people that would like to testify,
please sign up at the table in the lobby. Testimony will be limited to three
minutes per person. If you need a minute to conclude, the Chair will give you
that. Please state your name and who you are representing if that is anybody
besides yourself. So the Chair is ready to start, Members, with no objections,
with public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Our first testifier this afternoon is Kaniloa
Kamaunu, and he'll be followed by Johanna Kamaunu. Kaniloa, please.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. KAMAUNU: Good afternoon, Chair and those of the Council. My name is Kaniloa
Kamaunu, I come from Waihee Valley, and I have testified on this item
previously many times and I'm here again. And my concern has.. it's always has
been for the last couple years is basically the rights of the native tenants, and as
research has found even in HRS 7-1, where the landlords have obtained or may
hereafter obtain allodial titles to their lands, the people on each of their lands shall
not be deprived of the right to take firewood, house timber, aho cord, thatch, or ki
leaf from the land on which they live for their own private use, but they shall not
have a right to take such articles to sell for profit. The people shall also have a
right to drinking water and running water and right-of-way. The springs of water
and running water, and roads shall be free to all, on lands granted in fee simple;
provided that this shall not be applicable to wells and water...that's not...nor here
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nor there. But anyway basically this is HRS 7-1, this is a State law. This derives
if you look at it, it comes from 1859, which actually derives from 1850, when this
was brought up in the Kingdom. People was...we talk about the Mahele and
lands that were being gifted to people. The King knew that they needed to be able
to take care of themselves and their land, so they allotted this law so that they
could be allotted to be able to provide for themselves. They weren't allowed to
take things from the ahupuaa and sell them, because the item still didn't belong to
them, it belonged to the King or to the Aliis on the property. Whatever they took
on their properties and they raised, they could do so because of the titles that they
have, but throughout the ahupuaa that we traverse, they weren't allowed to do
that, it was for their personal use only. And this is a Hawaiian custom and it still
continues somewhat today. But when we look at the planning...the, the, the, the
Maui Island Plan, are we looking at taking the native tenants' rights and inhibiting
them from being able to practice them is the concern. And we see this happening,
I mentioned this many times, when we look at private lands or these people that
come from far away buying property on kuleanas and buying kuleanas, all of a
sudden they incorporate major roads, major waterways, they cut the people off
from their, basically their lawful rights. They take away the water and they use it
for their own use, which doesn't belong to them in the first place to make profit
which is against the law that is stated here in 7-1. And so if we as the kanaka
kuleana makaainana are prohibited to be able to sell what is not ours, how does
the County, how does the State, how does the private people who come
and...foreigners who come from places able to exercise this right freely to be able
to sell resources that actually belong to the makaainana or the hoaaina? And we
have...there is no, there is no recompense or there is no--how can I say?--nothing
given to the people who actually have titles to these resources, but yet many
corporations become very rich on things that actually don't belong to them. So
what I ask you to look at is whatever you do, whatever laws that you pass because
you guys are the lawmakers--and I know my time is up--you have to look at the
rights of the native tenants. We are still here. Our rights are still alive. And it's
up to you, your fiduciary duties, as the County Council of Maui, to make sure that
we are not taken advantage of, or if we are, to reconcile what is happening and
make restitution to those who actually have what is actually theirs. Like I say,
Hawaiians are the richest poorest people ever throughout the world, we have
everything but we have nothing at the same time. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Kaniloa. Members, questions for our testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. KAMAUNU: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Johanna Kamaunu, and she'll be followed by
Daniel Kanahele.
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MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha, I'm Johanna Kamaunu from Waihee. And when I read about
this meeting and what you were having on your agenda today, I couldn't help
thinking I needed to comment on that, and as I started to look over the plan, I
found something missing. There is nothing here that describes or refers to the
people that live here, the host culture. It's as if the people are erased from the
language of this, this text. You've recognized the rights, you've recognized goals,
you've recognized some deficiencies in what's been done, but you fail to
recognize how it will benefit the people--as my husband was saying that have-what I said?--that have entitlements, that have rights that may be inherent. You
know, and I found that really kind of interesting that in this lengthy piece of work,
and I know you labored well into the year last year on this, and I just didn't see it
back then. But today as you come before with the finished product, I can see it
now. How sad, we have forgotten to include the people in this, and so granted
that science plays an important part in this, I realize and have learned over time
and my time in school, that science is recognizing the value of host culture
knowledge, their experiences, with terms like Traditional Ecological Knowledge,
TEK, traditional ecologic...and it's...we're not the first one to recognize it.
Canada has talked about it, there's many papers written about it. So science is
recognizing the value of this knowledge, but I don't see that value languaged [sic]
in this text. I see what the results are from science, I see the results are from law
and maybe what people have been talking about, but we're still missing some
things. I don't think we've gotten to the heart of it. If anything, I think that we
should be working towards propagating our natural resources, and propagating in
the way that's already been proved successful, and that's through Traditional
Ecological Knowledge. That's been my main concern I think, everything else can
be answered, and I realize as you start to go through this, if you can keep in mind
those things, that we're not there anymore in the text, in the language of this text.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Johanna. Members, questions for -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I have a question.
CHAIR BAISA: --our testifier? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Johanna, you know, you and Kaniloa, you guys
provide really strong testimony, and I'm just wondering because I haven't
attended meetings in regards to the General Plan from before, yeah, if the
Hawaiian issues were addressed and addressed properly. So that, that's
one...well, when you mentioned that the host culture is not mentioned in here
in...in depth, then, you know, it raises the question, how do we -MS. KAMAUNU: How do you...
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --keep the culture alive moving forward in this
plan here? So I, I, I just cannot put it in words, something is missing like you
said, so I'll ask the questions from...well, from the Planning Department, you
know, how in depth that they had gone with the Hawaiian community trying to
provide information regarding the host culture and, and, you know, with this
General Plan. So I, I thank you and your husband for your testimony. You know,
I sit here, I listen to you guys, and it just rang a bell. So thank you for your
testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Any, any other questions for the testifier? Chair would like to again
thank both, you and your husband, for coming. You know, you bring very worthy
testimony, and I know that the Members will keep in mind what you said and
we'll be looking for it as we go, and we'll discuss it with the Planning
Department. Thank you very much.
MS. KAMAUNU: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Daniel Kanahele, and Mr. Kanahele will be
followed by Lee Altenberg.
MR. KANAHELE: Good afternoon, Council Chair Baisa, Committee Members Carroll,
Cochran, White, and Pontanilla. Nice to see you folks. Let's get right into it.
Matrix Item 44, if you have that before you. I find that I am more supportive of
the Planning Committee's recommendation with some revisions, and so
these...this is what I'm going to put forth. Less in favor of the current Planning
Director's recommendations because I feel that they're somewhat unclear and
subjective, and the Planning Committee is more clear. And these are the
revisions, I'm just going to read it how I'd like to see it. Support regulations to
require development, and I would delete the following phrase, "located within
culturally sensitive areas". All of Maui Nui is a culturally sensitive area in, in my
opinion, so I would delete that. And to continue, to prepare Archeological Impact
Inventory Survey. I believe that's a typo, there is an Archeological Inventory
Survey, but I am not that familiar with an Archeological Impact Survey. So I'm
guessing that's a typographical error. Continue, Cultural Impact Assessment,
CIA, and Ethnographic inventory, and then I would add after that "when
appropriate and before the first discretionary approvals are given," and then I
would continue "that are reviewed and commented upon by the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs, OHA, Ahu Moku Council or similar advisory council and
SHPD" and then I would add "OEQC". Because OEQC is the agency that
reviews and accepts a Cultural Impact Assessment, so it would make sense to
have that in there, right? And then, then the rest of it is pretty much what is
already written in the Planning Committee's recommendation, and systematically
comply with steps listed in SHPD's administrative rules including consultation
and monitoring during construction phases of projects. Next item, Matrix No. 49.
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I do support the Planning Committee's recommendation to encourage the
resolution of land title questions related to Land Committee Awards, LCA, and
Royal patents. So I'm fine with that. I would like to add something that was
deleted. I'll take the minute to conclude, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MR. KANAHELE: That was deleted but it was in the GPAC's recommendation and it
read pretty much as follows, support opportunities for public involvement with
the protection and restoration of historic and archeological sites including
consultation with stakeholders. I would love if that was put back into the...this
draft plan. The reason for that is because I think that our cultural and historical
sites can be the glue that holds our communities together, and by allowing
opportunities for the community, community members to participate in their, their
restoration and preservation, et cetera, it'll help to strengthen our community
bonds. So my time is up, so I'll be happy to entertain any questions -CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much -MR. KANAHELE: --on my recommendations.
CHAIR BAISA: --Mr. Kanahele. Members, questions for Mr. Kanahele? We'll start
with Mr. White and get to you Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Kanahele, I, I missed
what number you were on in the...your...the last part of your remarks.
MR. KANAHELE: I, I touched on Matrix 44 and then went to 49, and then I refer to an
action that was part of the GPAC's recommendations and was deleted I believe by
the previous Planning Committee which -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
MR. KANAHELE: --said to support opportunities for public involvement with the
protection and restoration of historic archeological sites including consultation
with stakeholders. So what I am recommending is that you put that back, because
I think it has a benefit to the community. I think that it can serve as the glue,
respecting our archeological sites, our heritage resources can serve as a glue that
will hold us together as a community.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And I had one other question if you
don't mind, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: On, on No. 44 -MR. KANAHELE. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --one of the, one of the concerns I had on that, on that
item was the point at which we'd...what size project or what level of sensitivity
do we draw the line whether somebody who wants to build something? Because
we always refer to developers and we generally think of them as the, the big guys
MR. KANAHELE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --but there are a lot of smaller, smaller people that, that
do...that want to build something. And the, the question that I have when I look
at this is at what level are we going to require somebody who wants to, say, build
a house somewhere? Who determines whether it's a culturally sensitive area and
whether they need to do an Archeological Impact Survey or an Inventory Survey?
Who decides whether they have to do a Cultural Impact Assessment or
Ethnographic inventories or assessments? I...do you have any thoughts on that?
MR. KANAHELE: Yeah, I do. And I, I think I gave you some wiggle room there,
because I did say...reading again the...just the first part of the...reading the way
I'd like to see it read. Support regulations to require development to prepare an
Archeological Inventory Survey, a Cultural Impact Assessment, an Ethnographic
inventory when appropriate. So when appropriate means that there may be
situations where someone just wants a permit for a garage or something, right,
you know, someone that's, you know, wants to do something small and relatively
non-impactful. So that would give perhaps someone the discretion to say, okay,
this is all right. One of the problems that I see however with the County is that
they do lack expertise in this area, you do not have an archeologist on your
payroll. If you had an archeologist on your payroll, a County archeologist, he
would be able to streamline the permitting process by reviewing those permits
before they are sent out to SHPD to determine which ones would not be impactful
to cultural, cultural properties, historic properties and which would. In other
words, you send permits to State Historic Preservation if it's...the project's going
to impact a historic property, but who in, in your Planning Department has the
expertise to make that call? So if you had someone with the expertise to make
that call, then you would streamline this process.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Thank you. Yeah. I think...
MR. KANAHELE: I hope that answers your question.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. That...I guess my concern is when we're crafting
something at, at this level, use of the term "when appropriate" for example, it
depends on whose desk it falls on -MR. KANAHELE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --in the Planning Department, what is, you know, when
it's appropriate? In some people's eyes, this is always going to be appropriate or
necessary, so that's the challenge that I think we face here is trying to craft
something that is going to respond respectfully to what, what the need is to
protect our cultural resources without creating an unnecessary burden when there
are no resources there or it's well, well known that there's not resources there so.
MR. KANAHELE: It is subjective, you know. I mean that -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's a tough...
MR. KANAHELE: --section is it gives...I think it gives you...it gives the County a little
moving...wiggle room, you know, to -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MR. KANAHELE: --to make a...what may be a subjective decision -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MR. KANAHELE: --on that, your concern.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I appreciate your testimony, so thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I think Mike asked the question that
I was going to ask in regards to that one item that was taken out from the General
Plan, the matrix that we're going through right now.
MR. KANAHELE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And, you know, when I hear the first testifiers
that came up earlier before you, basically some of their questions could be
answered by reinstating that one particular matrix, the stakeholders.
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MR. KANAHELE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know that, that's a big issue.
MR. KANAHELE: That's true.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you for your
testimony.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Kanahele,
for testifying. And I just wanted to touch on your comment about archeologists
within our Planning Department. I just want to say that Director Spence is, is
well aware and very supportive of that concept, and I...we've talked quite a few
times in regards to it to...we understand that it could definitely help the process
along. So I know that he is making...taking strides to, to make that happen, so I, I
hope it does.
MR. KANAHELE: You know, it'd be good to have that expertise -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: --for decision making, yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I think we all agree, you know, that when we can find the resources it
would be an excellent thing for us to have. Any other further questions for
Mr. Kanahele? If not, Mr. Kanahele, thank you very much.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier will be Lee Altenberg, and Mr. Altenberg will be
followed by Jocelyn Perreira.
MR. ALTENBERG: Good afternoon -CHAIR BAISA: Afternoon.
MR. ALTENBERG: --Chair, Council Members. I'm Lee Altenberg, speaking as an
individual. And the previous testifier Johanna talked about how science
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recognizes the value of the traditional ecological knowledge of the host culture,
and as a scientist, I wanted to validate what she said and share my sort of
viewpoint as a population biologist on the Maui County Council and this General
Plan. From a population biologist's point of view, the, the most important
function that the County Council can play is to create kapus, to prohibit the
exploitation of certain...of, of the environment. It's one of the, the ironies in the
natural world is that predators depend for their very existence on the fact that they
can't eat up all their prey, that some of their prey can get away. Now of course
there's always competition to become a better predator with your, with your other
predators and...but there's also competition between the prey to get away better.
And so a balance of nature is, is attained in which everybody gets to exist, but one
of the fundamental facts of human biology is that we have overcome these
limitations and as...if, if we wish, we can catch every last fish and we can chop
down every last tree. And so the traditional knowledge of the host culture, it was
that humans needed to re-impose that constraint upon ourselves that predators in
the natural world have so that we don't eat up all our prey and therefore go out of
existence ourselves. And so the Hawaiians had a system of kapus, prohibitions to
protect the resources from overexploitation. And so really the County Council
plays that role today to restore that essential part of human biology that was lost
which is our limited ability to, to destroy the world around us, and so that the, the
nature outside of humans can thrive itself and therefore humans thrive as well on
Maui. So this...I basically see this plan what it needs to be is a system...a
situation of kapus, and so the, the word that I hate to see the most is the word
"recommend" or "encourage" or "discourage", because these are not kapus.
These are just...they're, they are not what is needed from this body. And
"encourage" and "discourage" you use 38 times in the document, "require" is
used 76 times, "prohibit" only 7 times. One of my requests would be that, that
you should change the word "encourage" and "discourage" to "mandate" or
"require" and "prohibit" as, as many times as you can in this document. And a
specific kapu needs to put on a very specific individual ecosystem in Maui, the
most threatened ecosystem, which is the Hawaiian dry forest. It's not just another
part of nature. It shouldn't be just thrown in there with all the other resources,
because it's specifically the most endangered, and, and I think it should be
mentioned by name and that it should be the stated policy of the plan to prohibit
any deliberate destruction of whatever remnant of Hawaiian dry forest we are
fortunate to have today. So I'll be happy to entertain questions. Thank you for
your attention.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Altenberg. Members, questions for the testifier?
Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Baisa. And nice to see you, Lee.
Aloha.
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MR. ALTENBERG: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What do you think about that word "support"?
MR. ALTENBERG: "Support", I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that still a weak word for you?
MR. ALTENBERG: It's not what this body needs to do which is to create prohibitions
to, to create limits on our economic activity. There's always going to be
economic pressure to cut down one more tree, to pave over one more block,
because the, you know, the system, it always puts...we're always left
economically pressed. And so, you know, no matter how many housing projects,
building projects you approve, you know, the construction workers are always
going to be economically pressed on here. Because construction workers will
come off of island Maui and, and, and, and restore the situation of pressure. I
mean one of the best things you can do to protect the environment would be to
find a way that Maui construction workers have an advantage over import
construction workers in getting those jobs. That I'd say is one of the most
important things you should think about. I don't, you know, what, I don't know
what instruments you would have to do that, but, but that's the only way that
Maui construction workers are not going to be constantly put under economic
pressure. And just approving willy-nilly construction projects is not going to
help. So that would be a population biologist's view of, of that situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Lee. Thank, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for Mr. Altenberg? If not, Mr. Altenberg -MR. ALTENBERG: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --thank you very much.
MR. ALTENBERG: Thank you for your attention.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier and the last person to sign up...no, I'm sorry, is
Ms. Perreira, and she'll be followed by Lucienne deNaie. I forgot I had one more.
MS. PERREIRA: Good afternoon, Council Planning Chair Baisa, Council Members.
My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive Director, the Small Town
Specialist for the Wailuku Main Street Association/Tri-Isle Main Street Resource
Center. We're here today to provide some testimony that we would like to see
some...we have some concerns about the text and we'd like to get something
clarified if we can. Heritage Resources element is indeed one of the most critical
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components of the plan. It will touch the lives of everyone who call Maui County
their home. We must be sure that goals, objectives, and policies consider areas
with special unique landmarks, historic cultural assets including evolution of our
small towns, the contribution of the first wave of immigrants alongside our host
Hawaiian culture that personifies sense of place and embrace the subsequent
waves of new immigrants. It is not a one-size-fits-all. There are areas unique in
Maui County and areas that should be looked at and viewed as very special with
limited growth zones and other areas begging for expansion to accommodate
multigenerational families. Anyone who calls this island home has a connection
to the land, and its people have an obligation to become aware and participate in
this document that will truly define and set the course for our future. Decisions
made has to be informed, justified, and entirely defensible. I'm talking about this
introduction document and there are a couple sections that I want to note
specifically. Section 2-A where all of the ethnic groups were combined and, and
talked...and you refer to it as ethnicity, that was fine. Okay. But Section 2-3
where you're talking about the massive growth of the plantation industry and so
on and so forth, we, we note that you have struck out the sugar plantation...sugar
and pineapple industries that brought thousands of immigrant, immigrant workers.
That's part of our history, that's part of our evolution, and it should be listed on
here. We're not trying to erase all of the contributions of the first wave of
immigrants who have come here to make them homogenized with every,
everyone and everything else. The host Hawaiian culture is very important, but
the contributions of that first wave of immigrants have created and have been a
part of the evolution that made sense of place and brings us to where we are
today. The next item, the sort of...the, the next one is the matrix on 2-5, and I
talked with John Summers about this so I'm a little surprised it remained kind of
the same. It's very, very important. When you look at the Makawao-PukalaniKula area, for example, our people in those areas from our small towns are
startled to see that only the history of the Hawaiian cowboy or paniolo is
identified for those areas when indeed and in fact that's the areas that boast of
ranchers, farmers, craftsmen, people who are canners, and so on and so forth.
This is not an image that we're trying to put in our community...in this General
Plan, but it, it needs to reflect the real reality of the historical and cultural
contributions of those areas. So we would like to please try to go back and just
reinforce that such as was done in the Paia/Haiku Section which is a lot better and
reflects a broader, you know, what was the essence. We're, we're not trying to,
you know, Ulupalakua, yes, Haleakala Ranch, we know is very...personifies the
paniolo, but there is vastly more including merchants and, and people who came
out of either the plantation or they came here for a new way of life to be
independent business people and raise their families. They came for a new way
of life, and that is a very important piece of our history. And so we don't want to
find this lost in this important document, and, and we...just as someone said that
it was they didn't have enough in that historical context, I would say you don't
have enough of that in here either. Because it is significant, it's significant for
-13-
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that first wave, because that first wave of immigrants helped to build Maui
County to where it came today. They put in all of the stuff for the irrigation, the,
the flumes and all of the stuff that got built that brought the water to Central and
so on and so forth. So it is in fact an important piece of our history. So I would
appreciate and, and thank you, Chairwoman Baisa, for trying to bring this process,
facilitating improvements, and improving the process, and the Planning
Department for trying to make this a lot more user friendly and allowing for
specific decisions to be instead outlined in the community plans, and that I would
respect wholeheartedly and thank you for. So if you can make some changes
please so that we don't lose our history, our sense of place. I appreciate that very
much on behalf of our small towns. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Perreira. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Jocelyn, for being here.
You know, my ancestors came from the Philippines so...my parents actually.
And in order for us Filipinos to continue our reminding of where it came from,
you know, good example, we honored the Sakadas two...year and a half ago, and
that's part of our history coming from the Philippines, working for the sugar
plantation. When I was going to MCC, I made a paper in regards to the water
system here in Maui County, how it all started. They brought in the Portuguese
engineers to make the aqueduct system. Then they brought in the Chinese to, to
dig those tunnels, you know, none in here.
MS. PERREIRA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So if, if it don't remind ourselves, you know, all
of that things will be gone. So thank you for your testimony.
MS. PERREIRA: Yeah. Thank you. Not to mention that we have leaders, outstanding
leaders from these cultural groups.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla. Thank you, Ms. Perreira.
Any -MS. PERREIRA: You're very welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: --further questions? If not, Ms. Perreira, thank you very much. And
thank you for reminding us about our roots, mine too. Thank you.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Ms. deNaie is our next testifier, and if anyone else would like to testify,
would you please sign up so the Chair is aware of it. She's the last person to sign
up for today. Ms. deNaie?
MS. DENAIE: Thank you, Chair Baisa. I did send over some comments a couple of
days ago, so 'cause they are long and lengthy, although many of them are
extremely simple, they're just, you know, recommendations of looking to the hard
work that's already been done by the Planning Committee over last year. Some
of the conclusions that they reached in, in regards to the wording, I just felt had
more integrity with the whole public process that I was involved with than some
of the changes that have been suggested. Although I must commend the Director,
I think in general most of the suggestions that were made by the Director's Office
improved things by clarifying language and so forth and so on. So you'll see I, I
didn't go down number by number. I just want to address a couple things 'cause
we don't have much time up here. I also did send over comments about the next
section too, about the shoreline resources. I'm going to jump over there a little bit
too 'cause we're winding to the end of the cultural resources. Back to that old
No. 44, I do agree with what Mr. Kanahele said that this needs to be something
that, yeah, it shouldn't be a hammer over the head of someone trying to do a
family subdivision, but on the other hand, right now we often define away places
that are important simply because there doesn't appear to be a recognition that we
do have culturally sensitive areas. And I think most of us could name some. I
think we know Kaanapali is a culturally sensitive area. I think we know
Honokohua where all the burials were found is culturally sensitive, Honokowai,
many places out in East Maui, Hana and so forth, and certainly many places in
South Maui. It's in our community plan. If you look in our South Maui
Community Plan, it says, you know, especially the areas of Makena all the way
out to Ahihi-Kinau are very culturally sensitive. So the question is, you know,
how do we deal with this? And this...I was on the committee that worked on this
particular language, and Hinano Rodrigues who works for SHPD was on there.
We really tried to craft something; however, I do note that we have a concept of
the Archeological Impact Survey. I don't know if Mr. Kanahele mentioned that.
That's supposed to be an Archeological Inventory Survey. I don't, I don't think
our national laws have any such concept in them as an Archeological Impact
Survey. Also I don't know if he pointed out but the, the Cultural Impact
Assessments are reviewed by the Office of Environmental Quality, so they should
be included. Onto to the...so I, I would recommend that we go with the Planning
Committee's recommendation 'cause it has more strength. On to No. 82, this is
on our Shoreline Section. There's just kind of two different concepts here: one is
to carefully manage beach nourishment, and the other is to only allow beach
nourishment that can really demonstrate a benefit. We've just had two poster
childs for this in the Spreckelsville area, and any of you doubt this, just talk to
Mr. Hanada. He, he has...he has videos and documentation. You know, we
mean well but we don't do our homework before we decide about approving these
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beach nourishment. They sound good, they make the owners happy, but they're
really messing up our reefs and our fishing with sediment that is leaching out or,
or projects that just are poorly planned for the type of terrain and currents that are
there. So it's a tool that should be used but it should be used when it benefits the
environment, and so I encourage you leaving that language in. I'm sorry, I'm
running out of time here, that's why I submit written testimony, but if anyone
looked over anything and has any questions I'd be happy to answer them.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. deNaie. Chair would like to thank you
very, very much for your written comments. In fact I think they're kind of a
model which many of us can use. You know, you're very specific about what
matrix item you're talking about, give good reasons about why something needs
to be looked at, and suggest language. And this is what the Chair will be looking
for as we go forward, because if we're ever going to get through this, we have to
do a lot of work before we get here. Because as all of us who spend time here
know, these hours go very, very quickly, and we do not have a whole lot of time
to sit here wordsmithing and trying to think of now what was that word or, you
know, let's try this or that. So Chair really wants to tell you how much I
appreciate the work you do and how you give it to us ahead of time. Thank you.
MS. DENAIE: Thank you. And of course as you can see, my theory is most of your
work's already been done. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm with you. I'm with you. I really don't see, you know, major
overhauls here, but, you know, there are items that people care very much about,
they're very passionate about. And if they really feel strongly then it's really
helpful that we do get them in writing and that they're indexed properly so that I
can mark in my matrix, you know, here's a red flag, this is one that's important,
we might need to stop and take a look at it. So if you can.. .
MS. DENAIE: May I make one more suggestion?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. DENAIE: Having been a person who made many of the motions that got us through
GPAC, it's wise if you could check in with your Members and just find if anyone
has any problems, flag those and make a motion to pass all the rest and then go
back to those and deal with them. And it just moves the process along faster.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I'll take any tips that you want to offer.
Members, questions for Ms. deNaie? If not, thank you very much. Is there
anyone else who would like to testify? Have you signed up?
MS. APANA: I have not.
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CHAIR BAISA: You can sign up later. Why don't you come on up and do your
presentation, and then you can sign up after you testify. If you'll tell us who you
are, the famous lady on the front page.
MS. APANA: Thank you. Good afternoon, so nice to see all of you, and welcome. This
is the first time I've come to testify before this Council.
CHAIR BAISA: And your name is?
MS. APANA: My name is Clare Apana and I live in Wailuku.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. APANA: Thank you. I would like first to speak about wind abatement. As we all
know, we're always fighting the wind here, and I know it's not my imagination
that it's gotten worse, because it has. And I was very alarmed to see how many
dry spots you see up in Wailuku Heights, Waikapu. It's starting to go into
Waikapu and over Waiehu. There's so many dry spots and I believe this comes
probably under the heading of urban development affecting the environment, but
there's no specific thing in there that says that when the...when a project comes
forward that it will address wind abatement. Because if you... say you cut down a
forest of thousands of acres, you will have a change in the wind and that will
affect our whole island. And even as it was spoken about, the dry land forest, if
you've got a way increase of dryness, will you have enough moisture to keep the
forests? And so I've noticed that this is something that's never mentioned in, in
the, the documents that come forward as they're preparing for projects, and I
wondered if you could put this in there because it's very important, especially for
this island. And all you have to do is look up on the mountain, see all the dry
spots, and know that we're going to lose the ability to wick water into the Na Wai
Eha.
So that, that's my first one, and that kinds of leads into my second one which is
about the CIA. And in the item--I'm sorry, I don't have the item number here-the CIA and ethnographic study, I would like to see clearer language about when
an ethnographic study will be required. If you don't know, the CIA is a Cultural
Impact Assessment. There are suggestions about how that is done. The
ethnographic study has actual guidelines about how they are supposed to be
prepared. In some cases they look exactly the same, but you have guidelines,
where the CIA does not. I, myself, as you have said from the newspaper, have
suffered because of the CIA not being...not having regulations, and I would like
you to address that. Because I think any large project must have an ethnographic
study.
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And the third thing is to avoid a person like me, who's just a regular person, from
going through what I have experienced in the last five years in trying to speak up
for the aina, for speaking up for my neighborhood, and speaking up for my
cultural practice, I hope that you can strengthen those parts. As Kaniloa and
Johanna have brought out, there is a shrinking of the rights and the presence of the
host culture, as I have definitely experienced, and when you get to the Planning
Commission and a Planning Commissioner tells you well, you can always sue.
That's not I don't think the intention of where we want our government to be and
our plan for these islands. So I thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Apana, for being here. Members, questions
for our testifier? If not, thank you very much, and come back any time.
MS. APANA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else who would like to testify? Members, seeing
nobody rushing to the podium here, without objections, the Chair would like to
close public testimony for this afternoon.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.

ITEM NO. 2(2) GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 2
(HERITAGE RESOURCES ONLY)) (C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have one item of course that we're going to be dealing
with for the term here and that's the General Plan update, the Maui Island Plan,
Chapter 2 at the moment today, we're...we've agendized Heritage Resources.
Chair would like to share some background information. Members, this is our
fourth decision meeting...making meeting on the Maui Island Plan for the current
Council term. The Council's deadline that we set ourselves for enacting the Maui
Island Plan by ordinance is December 30, 2011, pursuant to Resolution
No. 11-35, adopted on April 1, 2011, to allow the Council time to conduct a
public hearing, consider floor amendments, and pass the bill on two readings, the
General Plan Committee needs to complete its work by October 20 th of this year.
Considering the length of the draft of the Maui Island Plan, this will take a
concerted effort. In fact I think it's going to be more than a concerted effort. It's
going to be deliberate and herculean. The Chair thanks the Members for your
willingness to be available for special meetings during the summer. The Staff has
distributed a proposed meeting schedule including both regular meetings and
special meetings today. If you don't have it, anybody, I'm sure that you can get a
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copy of it. For the special meetings of July 26 th , August 8 th , and September 19 th ,
there may be a need to recess and reconvene on additional dates later during those
weeks as noted on the proposed schedule. To reserve the Council Chamber for
additional dates during those weeks, the Chair will request approval to again poll
the Members and ensure that the Committee has quorum. Before we turn our
attention to today's deliberations, the Chair would like to address another
procedural matter. At future Committee meetings, proposed amendments from
Council members will be expected to be in writing, consistent with Rule 19C of
the Rules of the Council. If the proposed amendments are received in sufficient
time, the Chair's intent is to post them on the applicable meeting agenda, and the
reason for that is so the public will also have an idea of what Council members
are really concerned about and would like to suggest amendments about.
Otherwise, the Chair's intent is to circulate the proposals during the applicable
meetings. The Chair believes that the availability of written amendments will
make the review process much more manageable, and as you sit here and you
look at the kind of amendments that have been submitted by Ms. deNaie, I think
you understand the value of that. It's so much easier when you have your Matrix
and you have your written amendment and you can look at them together, make
notes on your Matrix. Then when you come to that section, you say, okay, here is
where Mr. White has a concern and this is what he'd like us to do. It makes it so
much easier and faster. If we continue to struggle along day by day, line by line,
word by word, guys, October is not going to happen, and that is not the Chair's
wish. The Chair's wish and I know all of you are very serious, we committed to a
deadline, we want to finish this. This is a very important document, it is our job,
we need to get this done, and we're not going to get it done unless we seriously
put time and energy into this plan. The plan, as Ms. deNaie suggests, is really in
pretty good shape. You know the General Plan, the Planning Department, the
previous Planning Committee, and a lot of people have worked very, very hard on
this plan. Yes, it does need a little bit of tweaking, but it really doesn't need
redoing. And so Chair wishes that everyone will focus on the things that are
really important to you, spend the time to write them down and turn them in, and
let's move here. Because if we're going to sit here arguing about whether we
should use large or big, we're not going to get through, because that kind of
wordsmithing we can leave to Staff when we're done. I mean they can take it
and, you know, do non-substantive changes, but what we and our job is to get into
the plan is how the Council really feels about the major issues and directions in
this plan. And that's where the Chair would like us to spend our time. I also ask
all of the Members to be very judicious on the use of your time and in
questioning, and please be aware of the clock. Because we can sit here and fritter
away a half an hour on one really small little issue, and we're, we're going to run
out of time. The Chair does not want to take you into late evening meetings;
however, I am telling you that if I have to, I will. We are going to get through this
thing one way or another, so let's all try to settle down and say hey, how far can
we go today? So...and, you know, being aware of we need to make motions, we
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need to be specific, we need to cut the, the rhetoric, vote and move on, because
otherwise we're not going to make it. This is probably one of the biggest things
we've ever tried to do, and this is no small one, guys, this is a big job for us. I
really would appreciate your compliance with, with these rules if you can,
because I need you to get it done, I can't do it by myself.
Finally, before formally turning to today's agenda, the Chair would like to remind
the Members and the public that the General Plan Committee has thus far only
revised and approved the Maui Island's Plan Introduction Chapter and Chapter 1
relating to population. On March 17 th of this year, we began our review of the
lengthy Chapter 2 relating to heritage resources. Heritage resources include the
cultural, historical, and environmental assets of the island of Maui. There are
three documents I would recommend that all Members have at their fingertips for
today. One is the Chapter 2 Matrix submitted by the Planning Director on
March 7, 2011; the marked up version of the revised Chapter 2 narrative
submitted by the Committee Chair on March 10, 2011; a clean copy of the revised
Chapter 2 narrative also submitted by the Chair on March 10 th ; and on March 17 th ,
if you will look at your Matrix, and it's kind of funny 'cause I'm looking at it now
several months later and I have a note that says start here next meeting. So we're
going to go to...on March 17 th , we got through Line No. 40 on the Matrix, and
we're going to start today with 41. So we will begin our deliberations today at
that point, still in the section of Chapter 2 entitled Cultural, Historic, and
Archeological Resources. Just to be sure, every one of you got your meeting
schedule, Members. Please keep this and put it in your calendars, put it in your
Blackberries, put it wherever you need to, 'cause I need you here please. 'Cause
unless there's five of us we can't meet and we can't do anything, so please if you
can save these dates, it's really, really important. So I want to make sure you, you
know, and make several copies so that you try and save those dates. It's really,
really important. Any questions from the Members before we proceed? Yes,
Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Can I have a quick recess, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, absolutely. How long?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One minute.
CHAIR BAISA: One minute. Okay. Chair will...meeting will be in minute...in recess
for a minute. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:32 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:34 p.m.
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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. The Chair
will now accept a motion to approve Objective 3, which is at Line 41 of the
Matrix.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second. Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White, second by Member Pontanilla to
accept Objective No. 3. Any discussion? If not, the Chair will call for the
question. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I had, had a question in.. .
CHAIR BAISA: You have...I'm sorry. Okay. Mr. Pontanilla? Just that objective.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: On No. 41?
CHAIR BAISA: Just 41, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You, you tell me if I'm out of order, okay?
We've heard testimony in regards to the host culture as well as, you know, the
immigrants that came here in the past. I, I'd just like to ask the, the Department if
they had taken some consideration in, in including in this document, you know,
the past histories of the various cultures that came to Hawaii that made Maui
County.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will allow the question.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Especially the host culture, because there
seems to be a disconnect.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair, Chair will allow the question.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Planning, if you could please respond concisely?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. That, that has been our intent. There...most of the policy
as related to the "living culture" of the islands are under Objective 1, but there are
also some policies, as you noted, that we could bring back to further strengthen
that concept. So I can't remember the exact policy, maybe it was No. 47 that, that
you highlighted, but -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. SUMMERS: --yes, that's been, been our intent.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Not only the host culture but the other
cultures that came to Hawaii?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Planning. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any more
questions? If not, Chair will take the vote on approving Objective 3. All those in
favor please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. The Chair will mark it one, two,
three, four... six ayes and three Members excused, and the Members excused are
Member Mateo, Member Couch, and Member Victorino.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: The next section that we're going to take a look at is the policies under
this objective, and the Chair will accept a motion to approve policies from No. 42
all the way to 59. And then we will go through them and accept amendments if
any.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, just a, a clarification.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It looks as though the policies go through Item 50. If we
were to do through 59 -CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --that would be the policies and the actions.
CHAIR BAISA: You're correct. Sorry. I didn't see the actions.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So...
CHAIR BAISA: It was hidden underneath, so to 50, 42 to 50.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White and a
second by Mr. Pontanilla to approve the objectives. Members, are there any of
these objectives that you would like to amend?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. First off, hearing some of the testimony
earlier in regards to Item 44, that AIS, is that true, there is no "impact"? That
should say "inventory"?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, can you please address Ms. Cochran's question?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I believe that that's the appropriate way to do it, to use
the term "inventory" as opposed to "impact".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So...
MR. SUMMERS: And sometimes people use them interchangeably but -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --we wouldn't object to that language change.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So I guess amendment would be to strike
"impact" and insert "inventory" to make it...
CHAIR BAISA: Is, is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion to amend from Ms. Cochran. Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any discussion? If not, all those in favor,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, six ayes and three Members excused,
Mateo, Couch, and Victorino.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any more amendments to this section? We had quite a bit of testimony
on No. 44. We also had a version suggested by several testifiers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. And, and let me first state that I did hear
your directions and your, your intent regarding the work of the Committee which
I applaud and be as supportive as much as possible to reach your goals.
Regarding 42 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --my, my concern, Chair, is the component...the
phrase "pursue the listing of'.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know for me. I've had a bad taste with the
Department and their approach to Lanai City, and I don't like that heavy
handedness and especially when it's not community driven. You know, I really
don't care what the Department or somebody in DC thinks how and when we
should live and in what era we should live. I think it should be a
community-driven thing, and so while I agree that we should identify those
properties and sites that should be considered for State or National consideration,
I don't believe it's the County's role to go and pursue the listing of if that's not
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what the community is interested in. And so I would move to amend by deleting
the words "and pursue the listing of'.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And just go with "identify property and sites on State
and National Registry of Historic Places" -CHAIR BAISA: We have a...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --would be my recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Hokama, seconded by Member
Pontanilla, and you heard the suggestion. "Identify sites on State and National
Register of Historic Places", deleting "and pursue the listing of properties".
Comments from Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, it's certainly, you know, under the purview of this
Committee to make recommendations along those lines. I believe we are one of
the few certified local governments in the State. I'm trying to think if the other
counties are or not, but that's part of our, our job, as the...as a CLG, is to, you
know, promote the listing of properties. That's part of...there's...part of the
duties for the Planning Department and for the Cultural Resources Commission is
to recommend listing of properties. Maybe, maybe "pursue" is too harsh of a
word, maybe "consider" or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I just bring up, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the concern I got when Planning Department I felt
heavy handedly tried to get Lanai on a National site whereby again without
having the community understand what is the potential financial ramifications,
other things including permitting and improvements to not only Castle and Cooke
or company assets but individual private assets on Lanai including my house, I
don't appreciate it at all. And until again it was obvious that we didn't have
enough community support to make it move forward, so that's why it's not even
moving forward at this time. And I think it's important that some of these things
will be vetted out more in detail, Chair, when we get to the community advisory
component of the planning process. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So you think this is more appropriate in a community plan?
-26-
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well I think, you know, I think we can be general but
I would like -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to allow each region and community plan area to
come up with their own specific recommendations, Chair. I think they know their
area the best.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is beginning to hear this kind of talk as we talk about the General
Plan. A lot of people feel that some of the details should be more community
plan driven than General Plan driven. Any other comments?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mister...
MR. SPENCE: And, and...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Planning Director?
MR. SPENCE: And this is, this is in...with...1, I'm not sure what exactly happened with
Lanai, that was with a different director. I think for the purposes of this
document, if we could say something like "promote", that would just be a
broader...because it's...we're covering, you know, this whole island, this is the
Maui Island Plan. And then I, I certainly agree, when we start getting into the
different communities, you know, those community plans are going to dictate
where they want to see this kind of thing happen. This document actually does
not...will not affect Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Understood.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Understood. But my concern is the approach and
attitude of the Department. Okay?
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You wouldn't have this kind of feedback from me if
we didn't have...if we had a better experience with how the Department
proceeded with trying to designate something on Lanai, you know. That is going
to haunt the Department as long as I'm around. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just want...thank you. I'm just trying to figure out
deleting that "pursue the listing of'. What was the ramifications? I guess. So we
identify what, you know, sites are appropriate on this National Register of
Historic Places and that that would be it, according to the way Mr. Hokama wants
to word it, and it won't be listed. So for properties not technically listed, it's like
not official or, you know, like documented kind of...so I guess it's just not, like, I
don't know, making it specifically National Register of a historical place.
Basically, you're just saying, yeah, these places are but it's not really -CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --official.
CHAIR BAISA: --as I listened to the discussion and how I read it is it says without the
deletion, it says we would identify and pursue the listing, so in other words, we
would try very hard to get these properties listed once they were identified. And
Mr. Hokama's amendment takes out the pursue the listing and try to get it listed.
At least that wouldn't be our responsibility. So that's, that's what I'm seeing, and
maybe I'm wrong, maybe, Mr. Hokama, you have another take but that's what
I'm hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Madam Chair, again I, I bring a point of
view from the experience that Lanai recently had, and, you know, there comes a
point where, you know, the County can promote and put properties on listings and
whatnot. But unless the County is then going to somehow make it, make sense
for the property owner to want to reinvest and maintain that site, who's going to
do it? The County? We're going to put up the money and maintain the historic
site on somebody else's private property because of owner doesn't see the merit
or feels the responsibility of maintaining such a historic component? You know,
you know, for me, we should be finding language that not...doesn't put the
burden on the County, that this is such a good thing that we would like people to
voluntarily come forward and say I have something that might qualify, I'm happy
to do so. The County gives real property tax break on historic buildings if I
actively maintain it to a certain level. I mean that doesn't occur now, but I'm just
saying I would prefer it to be driven that way where then the Department say oh,
Lanai City, we going make you one historic area and you live in...like it was in
1940s for the rest of your life. I'm not going to accept that.
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CHAIR BAISA: I think that's very clear, Mr. Hokama. Member White, you're trying to
contribute something here?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I was...I just wanted to share that a lot of these
decisions are very much a part of the private landowner's purview as well. I
agree with Mr. Hokama, this should not be the...a responsibility taken on just by
the County. So...and I...and if you go to the Item 50, we're saying discourage
demolition of properties that are determined to be eligible for listing. I think we
should be encouraging the preservation and if we, if we...if the Department wants
to propose ordinances by which we can encourage preservation, I'd be very
supportive of that. But to pursue listing as a, as a historic site, that goes with, that
goes with it, a lot of, a lot of requirements that it should be, should be both the
private landowner and the County having something to say about that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any more discussion in regard to the proposed
amendment? If not, the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor please say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Chair will mark it six ayes, three Members excused,
Members Mateo, Couch, and Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.

EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: So that, that's done. Okay. Members, before we move on, the Chair
would like to return to Item No. 44. We did make one amendment there. There
were several other concerns or suggestions, one of them made by one of the
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testifiers was adding OEQC to the folks that would be reviewing and
commenting. Does anybody want to follow up on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'll make that amendment, Chair, to add in
OEQC.
CHAIR BAISA: So move?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So moved, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Cochran and a
second by Member Pontanilla. Discussion? Planning Department, comments?
MR. SPENCE: No comment.
CHAIR BAISA: No comment. Thank you very much. And no objections? Okay.
Members? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Just a question for the Department. Would
OEQC not be included in the review just as a matter of course anyway...if this is
a large, a large or important project?
MR. SPENCE: If, if there's a large or, you know, large project or project located in a
particularly -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: SMA.
MR. SPENCE: --sensitive area, it more than likely will trigger some kind of
environmental review and OEQC would be involved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And my understanding is everything in the SMA areas
goes through OEQC as a matter of course anyway, doesn't it?
MR. SPENCE: No. It does not. OEQC is just involved with Chapter 343 that deals with
Environmental Assessments or Environmental Impact Statements. The SMA,
the...a lot of the analysis is redundant but it doesn't necessarily go to them for
any kind of review.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Shoreline, pardon me, shoreline variances would go to OEQC.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay. We'll take a vote on adding the OEQC
and then we have one more thing to do with this particular policy. All those in
favor of adding OEQC, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Six ayes, six Members...I mean three
Members excused, Mateo, Couch, and Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: There's also been a suggestion by several of the testifiers that we go
with the PC...Planning Committee version instead of the Planning Director's
version. Is anyone interested in pursuing that?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded
by Member Cochran. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, yeah. You know, when the testifier
testified, you know, there was a confusion as far as, you know, which version, and
-31 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2011

after making all those amendments then I find that it's from the Planning
Committee's version. He also indicated that the area of "located within cultural
sensitive areas" be deleted so that it, it now reads "support regulations to require
development to prepare" and then you go on, and then the removal of "impact"
and then you continue on. So if I heard right, the testifier testified in the
exclusion of "located within cultural sensitive areas".
CHAIR BAISA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So that'd be an additional amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I'd like to amend my motion to remove
"located within cultural sensitive areas,".
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'll...
CHAIR BAISA: Seconder, you accept that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second. Yes, I do accept that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla, very clear.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions? Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one...just...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one...just so I heard the motion, so, Chair, we're
looking at the language under Planning Committee?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Any further discussion on this?
-32-
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MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Planning Department, please.
MR. SPENCE: The...my only comment is...
CHAIR BAISA: And by the way, Planning Department, please feel free to, you know,
get my attention as we're going.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Because this is something we're all going to do together here.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Well it does say--maybe I should just hold my comment--support
regulations to require development. We're supporting the development of
regulations. My, my question is was something that came up earlier is what is
development? The test...one of the testifiers was saying...you know, I don't
mean the guy trying to build a garage, you know, there's a whole lot of gray
between building a garage and a 50-lot subdivision. You know, so I don't
know...that's sort of where I was headed in the...in my recommended version is
just support the developments of regulations. If the Committee feels that there's
leeway in the language as proposed, that, that would be fine with me.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Spence. We hear you clearly. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. [sic] Chair. Just one comment. If, if we look at
Lucienne deNaie's testimony, she used the term "when appropriate" after
"ethnographic inventories" which would allow -CHAIR BAISA: The wiggle room.
MR. SUMMERS: --some, some flexibility when we prepare the regulations to
implement this.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Mr. Pontanilla, if you would squeeze that "where appropriate"
and also, then I think we have it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. "To require a development when
appropriate to prepare".
- 33 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Seconder -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Add that in.
CHAIR BAISA: --you okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I think that takes care of everything.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carried. Thank you very much.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT TO AMENDMENT.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chair, before you move forward.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This is the first pass, right? We'll come back
again?
CHAIR BAISA: No, we're done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: We're done? Okay, fine.
CHAIR BAISA: In a sense we're done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: There will be many more reviews but, you know, we're not coming
back again.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, no, no, in, in -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --this first pass, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: You got it. Thank you -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --very much. Okay. In those objectives, any more going up until 50?
Members, before we move on and I'll accept the vote on the motion to approve up
to 50, Chair wants to remind you that in the...we gave you a schedule of meetings
and it seems that we have two versions of the schedule of meetings. Please delete
if you have yours in front of you July 14 th . We have had to cancel the meeting on
July 14 th , and the reason we've had to do that is because we have a national
meeting that many people will be attending and so that meeting is cancelled. So
please take it off your list, okay? Okay. Now we are...we've gone all the way up
to No. 50 and we are ready to vote on the motion to approve as amended. All
those in favor... any, any comments? Mr. Raatz? Mr. Summers? Or, Mr. Spence,
trying to get my attention before we do anything?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Committee Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
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MR. SUMMERS: --Committee Chair Baisa. No. 47 was the GPAC policy that was
brought up to address the feeling that we didn't do enough to include the people
in the language.
CHAIR BAISA: What was in 47?
MR. SUMMERS: So I don't know if you want to bring that back.
CHAIR BAISA: It's blank on mine.
MR. SUMMERS: "Support opportunities for public involvement with the protection and
restoration of historic and archeological sites including consultation with
stakeholders."
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chairman, I move that we reinsert that
language to Item 47.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second...motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by
Ms. Cochran. Any further comments? I think we all understood -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --what we heard what was going on.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. After hearing some testimony, I think the
word "stakeholders" would address, you know, some of the issues that we heard
in regards to public testimony this afternoon. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I would just note that the Planning Commission did do
some fine tuning of that and actually cleaned it up, it reads a little better.
CHAIR BAISA: What does theirs say?
MR. SUMMERS: "Support opportunities for public involvement with the intent to
facilitate the protection and restoration of historic and archeological sites
including consultation with stakeholders."
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That is even much better, so I amend my motion
to utilize the Planning Commission's recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Member -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'm okay with that.
CHAIR BAISA: --Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Six ayes, and three Members excused,
Member Mateo, Couch, and Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments to this section before we vote on the section
as amended? Seeing none, all those...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, Chair, one, one -CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --quick question for the...
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: How does the Department see potential or currently
recognized historic sites or, or buildings that's under the County's jurisdiction and
we do not maintain it to the level that maybe we should be? So, so what about
that? You know, the County lease from Castle and Cooke on Lanai, the Old
Lanai Police Station. Okay. We built the new one because we were told
structurally it was unsound, you know, and we didn't want to put in the money for
that 80-year-old building. Okay. But it's over 50 years, it's a historic building.
Okay. But we chose as the County not to maintain it to a certain level whereby
now I would say if we send in our structural engineer more than likely it's going
to be condemned, to be unsound and unfit for public use. So are we saying, what,
we still have to maintain those type of buildings? We chose to let it go to a
certain condition.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, 'cause I'm just trying to get one sense
of how the Department's going to implement this type of policies or action plans
when we say we don't want it to be demolished but yet some of our actions show
otherwise. Or property owners say you know what, it's a burden on me, why
would I want to put another 100,000 in this building when I really don't want to
use it although the County say it's historic and don't tear it down.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The language in 47 indicates "support opportunities for",
and one of the biggest issues we have with respect to preserving these structures is
oftentimes the Code requirements. Many of these structures are old and were
developed under...when there were no building codes or zoning ordinances, so a
good opportunity would be in terms of implementing this policy would be to go
back in and look at some regulatory flexibility so it can be a win-win. And the
property owner can reuse the structure and deal with the new parking
requirements, the new Fire Code requirements in a way that's cost effective.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I hope you talk to Current Division and explain to
them what you folks trying to do, Mr. Summers, because you have colleagues
with a different approach regarding what you just talking about and, and the way
the Code is currently written. They don't view it that way. So it's I would say,
you know, the Director has a difficult job because I see conflict within the
divisions on...in applying the same thing in the Code.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Specifically to that structure on Lanai, I'll check with staff, get
the full story, and, you know, I'll find out so I'm more comfortable answering that
specifically.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I appreciate, I appreciate it. I'm just
trying to make sure that what we put in, in language is a workable thing so that we
can achieve or reach those goals. You know, I don't want to have nice, flowery
language in our plan but, you know, that's all it is, is nice, flowery language. You
know, I think what you're trying to do and assist us this afternoon is make
workable -MR. SPENCE: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --language.
MR. SPENCE: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I appreciate that. Thank you, Madam Chair, for
allowing my comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Okay. Members, any more comments? If
not, all those in favor of approving the section as amended, the policies as, as
amended, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. And we'll mark it with six ayes and
three Members that are excused, Member Mateo, Member Couch, and Member
Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.

CHAIR BAISA: Members, Chair will entertain next a motion to approve the actions, and
those actions start with a blank 51 and go all the way to 59.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So moved, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Member Pontanilla, seconded by
Member Hokama. Members, are any of the actions...do any of the actions need
amending? It might take a second to look through them quickly.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: There are no comments? Chair...yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: For Item No. 54.
CHAIR BAISA: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The version on the Planning Committee, yeah, I
would like to make a motion that we utilize the Planning Committee's
recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sony, what was the, what was the motion?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, can you please repeat your motion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Okay. Since we have two
recommendations for Item 54, one from the Planning Committee, the other one is
from the current Planning Director's recommendation, I move that we utilize the
Planning Committee's recommendation for Item No. 54 which is "Adopt
regulations that will restrict development of lands that are important for
traditional native Hawaiian uses including subsistence food gathering, traditional
access, agriculture, and religious uses."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Pontanilla, seconded by Member
Cochran. Planning, if you could comment, it appears that the difference is the
first word, one says "revise", one says "adopt".
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MR. SPENCE: Yes. Thank you, Madam Chair. And that is correct. The...my
viewpoint is that we have a lot of regulations already, and these regulations would
cover this, you know, traditional native uses and gathering, et cetera. I think the,
the regulations need to be revised, I don't think we need to adopt any more new
ones, and that's basically where I'm coming from on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Madam Chairman, you know, after
hearing from the Planning Director, rather than the word "revised", you know, I, I
had here "amend" whatever regulations that we have in regards to what you trying
to do to ensure that traditional native Hawaiian uses are protected.
MR. SPENCE: And, Madam Chair, that was my intent. Just...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, Madam Chairman, I would amend my
recommendation to utilize the word "amend" and remove the word "adopt".
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fine.
CHAIR BAISA: --are you okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm okay with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question, please, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama? Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This would be for Mr. Giroux. We, we know what
the revised Constitution of the State has from the 1978 amendments regarding
native Hawaiian traditional access and gathering rights, but the way I, I see the
proposal written here, does this Committee need to be concerned about this
language being used against the County in the future as a already biased policy
regarding takings of developmental rights? And is there going to be a financial
impact that we should be aware of prior to making a final decision?
MR. GIROUX: I'm not sure where you're coming from as far as takings from who?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're saying that we're going to restrict development
of land, so if someone says my zoning allows me all this permitted uses but you
telling me I cannot do this, this, this, this, this, so thereby you reducing my use of
my private property that's allowed. But I'm being taxed by the County under this
-41 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2011

category that allows me all this uses, but you telling me I cannot use any of the
uses because of this restrictive language. So you basically taking away my ability
to utilize my property. Should that be a potential takings concern? I'm, I'm just
asking the question. You...if you tell us no, it is not, don't be worried about it,
they cannot sue the County on this so don't worry about financial impacts. That's
what I want to hear today on the record.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah. I, I think it's a little bit more complicated than that. What you
have to look at is right now you're looking at, you're looking at a document that's
saying look at it, so you're...if you make a decision now that you are looking at
this issue to, you know, in the future when you make laws, you're going to have
to look at the Constitution anyway. You're gonna...every law you pass you're
going to have to look at the Constitution at the time. So by having a policy that
says we actually should be leaning towards being a little bit more restrictive, all it
is telling the policymaker is when you're looking at these laws, if there's a
question of whether or not you're being more restrictive or less restrictive, lean
towards being more restrictive. But it's still not a open book to violate the
Constitution. Anytime you're passing a law that's dealing with land use
regulation it's going to be a complex analysis of Constitutional law, Federal
Constitutional law, State Constitutional law, and also State land use law. So right
now you're at a point of policymaking. Just because you make a policy that says
you want to be more aggressive in a certain area doesn't mean that now you are
putting a policymaker in the position of violating Constitutional law. I, I think
there's a real disconnect in analysis when you're talking about regulation. In, in
the realm of on one side, you're looking at Constitutional protections, native
Hawaiian rights, access, preservation of cultural resources. These are all
mandated by the State Constitution. Takings is a Federal analysis where you're,
you're looking more at whether or not these regulations that uphold your
Constitution are really going to take property away from somebody, and that's
really a case-by-case analysis. Just because somebody loses or has a diminuation
[sic] of value, doesn't in and of itself cause a takings, and even if it does cause a
takings, it just becomes a cost analysis. And that's what you're asking for right
now and I can't give it to you, because it's at the time of the making of the law,
even a cost analysis at that time may not be possible. Because it's a matter of
what is the landowner going to assert that he's losing? Then we need to do an
analysis of is that an accurate assessment of his loss? So right now you're...what
they're asking you is to look at these types of regulations and to either be more
aggressive or less aggressive in protecting the rights of native inhabitant.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because if memory serves me right, Counselor, in '78
when we...there was 102 of us working on that document, the concern, as I recall
correct...if I recall correctly, was about protecting the traditional rights and
accesses of our, of our Hawaiian community. Okay. This language is saying
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restrict development of land. What about protecting and maintaining the
Hawaiian community's right for...to, to traditional rights and practices?
MR. GIROUX: Well I, I think the -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know.
MR. GIROUX: --the discussion arises out of PASH where the caveat at the end of the
case is if the land's not developed then the... all of these rights can be more easily
protected. So it becomes on your policy decision-making of once you make
decisions to develop these lands, the native culture starts to greatly diminish the
ability to use, access, and freely practice their traditional values. And I think
that's where you, you know, you have to start looking at what part of preservation
are you looking at? And that, that's just the broad scheme of planning,
what...where are...where is the development appropriate and where is it not?
Then you're looking at what, what kind of regulation, and that's could be just
zoning in and of itself, community planning. You know, so that's the type of
regulations, and those are the types of regulations where it's really difficult to do
a cost-effective analysis in the broadest sense. And again we're at the point of
general planning. This is the highest, you know, overview that you're looking at,
and as, as these case-by-case basis comes in front of the policymaker, they're
going to have to look at this document and say are we on the right track, are we,
are we really passing a zoning law or are we changing a community plan that is in
effect in line with your General Plan which you're working on right now? So this
is the time to set that, that policy that you would then while you're doing a
micro-analysis, you're able to step back and do a macro-analysis.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I appreciate your comments, Counselor,
and I appreciate the Chair allowing this discussion. You know, for me in,
generally when I see the word "restrict" it's, it's like you being punitive to the
landowner whoever that person may be or entity may be. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, comment?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. One way to address this issue may be to revise the
Director's recommendation to say "Amend regulations to protect lands that are
important for traditional native Hawaiian" and continue the sentence. So instead
of the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . . . (Inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: ... (Inaudible).. .
MR. SUMMERS: --so they...so instead of -- 43 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . . . (Inaudible). . . language.
CHAIR BAISA: I agree.
MR. SUMMERS: --instead of so they can..."restrieting development", just say "to
protect lands that are important for".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, will you...did you...were you able to understand or
hear the amendment that's been suggested?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, would you please say that again?
MR. SUMMERS: Sure. Amend..."Amend regulations to provide additional protection
of lands that are important for traditional native Hawaiian uses including
subsistence food gathering, traditional access, agriculture, and religious uses".
CHAIR BAISA: That, that's essentially what Member Hokama is trying to say, and
instead of using the word "restrict" that if the intent is to protect then maybe that's
what we should be saying.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I agree.
CHAIR BAISA: So would you, would you again kindly -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: --accept that amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chair, I would like to amend the
amended motion -CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to add the language that Mr. Summers had
provided us. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Members. And, you know, I really appreciate
this spirit of cooperation. I think we all know where we're trying to go and it may
be a little messy but we're going to get to where we're going. Thank you. Any
-44-
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further comments? If not, seeing none, all those in favor of the amendment please
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, and with three Members...six ayes
and three Members excused, Member Mateo, Member Couch, and Member
Victorino.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any of the other actions that you'd like to take a look at?
Member Hokama, Chair calls your attention to No. 59 which you may want to
take a look at before we're done.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just...my only comment, Chair, would be on No. 57.
I think these are the types of things that are good action items in trying to create
incentive programs to encourage the landowner to...from their side come forward
for this type of consideration of historic designation and protection.
CHAIR BAISA: How about 59?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think that's very... it's very generic, and I think it
might be helpful for people to know. I don't have a problem with the County
assisting and saying your property is viewed in this manner because of such and
such occurrence in the past, and then maybe for those new property owners, that
may not have the tie to the land as many of us have, can then appreciate the, the
suggestion as well as for the property owner to then put in the investment of
maintaining such an asset. So --
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CHAIR BAISA: Good. Thank...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I'm fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Just wanted to make sure. Planning, any comments before
we approve? Okay. All those in favor of the motion to approve the action items
as amended going from No. 52 down to 59 please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We'll mark it six ayes and three
Members excused, Member Mateo, Member Couch, and Member Victorino.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is aware that we are going to be losing a member very shortly, so
because of that we're going to take our afternoon break now and we'll try to
return at 3:30, to work as long as we can this afternoon. So the Chair...the
meeting is now in recess till 3:30. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

3:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:34 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come back to
order. Thank you for the break, Members. We can pick up where we left off If
you will go to Page 10 of your Matrix. Everybody there? Okay. Chair will ask
for a motion to approve the goal, "An intact, ecologically functional system of
reef, shoreline and nearshore waters that are protected in perpetuity."
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: I have a motion by Member White, a second by Member Cochran.
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
MR. RAATZ: Staff would just point out we're heading into a new section within
Chapter 2.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. RAATZ: Shoreline, Reefs, and Nearshore waters.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. RAATZ: And to follow past practice, the Committee my want to go into the
narrative of Chapter 2 and approve the text before getting into the -CHAIR BAISA: The goals.
MR. RAATZ: --goals, policies, and objectives.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Raatz, would you give us a page please? You'll help make
our lives a lot better.
MR. RAATZ: On the clean copy, this section starts at 2-11.
CHAIR BAISA: Two dash eleven.
MR. RAATZ: On the marked-up copy, I believe it's 2-18.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody can find that? So then the Chair instead of asking
for that first motion on the goal should ask for a motion to approve the text?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion by Member White and
seconded by Member Cochran to approve the text. Are there any amendments
that the Members would like to make before we do that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, just one quick question, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, thank you. On the marked-up text version,
Department, Mr. Summers, if...one of the things that I wanted to touch base with
you on is because there's, you know, and again I'm working off the marked-up
one so even on the bottom there's a lot of lines to delete. But above
the...that...the beautiful coral picture, you have this thing that says cost to the
County more than 20 million per year as a loss of...as a result of lost revenue and
in costs. And it says go to Footnote 4 which is Ibid., 25 but it's crossed out. Can
you tell me, is this a Departmental estimation or this is from a consultant's report
regarding the cost to the County of that $20 million-plus, Mr. Summers, please?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. No, this would be a secondary source. It's a secondary
study. It was taken from a, from a study.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: From a layman's perspective can you help us what,
what, what the Department -MR. SUMMERS: And it's hard to read.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --means in its, in its like a secondary source?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. It's difficult because all the footnotes are, are Ramseyered, but
it looks like it's Vermeij. If you go to the bottom of Page 2-17, there's a study on
coral reefs by Mark Vermeij, a University of Hawaii study.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and you find the study to be accurate
including the, that dollar figure that is being utilized in this narrative?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, I mean the study was quite rigorous when we, when we
reviewed it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Because, you know, in...and I just ask
the question, Chair, 'cause I haven't heard this kind of figures in our normal
annual budget reviews of cost impacts to certain programs or departments. So I
just was curious to see how we, we, we get this number, and now we put it into a
planning document about cost to the County that we, we haven't...I cannot recall
talking about in any budget review consideration.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I guess I would have the same, same
question from a little different perspective. It says cost to the County, but
I'm...my guess is that it's probably costing the County's economy, not a specific
cost to the County itself
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, that's, that's correct. That may be an important clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I think Mr. Hokama's question still stands that how
did you, how'd you get to that? And, and maybe the Department can share with
us what some of the elements were for that calculation. I'm, I'm a little
uncomfortable putting that kind of a number that's not necessarily clear on how it
was developed into a document.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, want to respond? I know that we have...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I can see substantial economic impact or something like
that, but...
CHAIR BAISA: I see. Something not so specific. Mr. Summers, if you could, please.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think that would get to the gist of what the author is trying to
say. We don't have to use this specific dollar figure.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: We, we would be fine with that.
CHAIR BAISA: That's fine. Mr. White, would you like to make an amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you'd like to do this as...if there are -CHAIR BAISA: A friendly amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --no objection.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm fine. Non-substantive.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That...David, is that okay? Okay. Any other comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, the narrative that you were asking us for, to
consider on this motion is up to on the marked-up draft Page 2-21? Is, is that
the...a good understanding on my part? Please.
CHAIR BAISA: Again, depending on what version of this you're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The marked-up version -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --so -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --21.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Twenty one. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: It's, it's the whole section on Shoreline, Reefs, and Nearshore Waters,
and of course the next one would be Watersheds, Streams, and Wetlands, so
everything up to the end of -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --Shoreline, Reefs, and Nearshore Waters. Okay. Any other
comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was...Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well,
guess...are we all looking at the
marked-up copy? I was looking at the clean version.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I'm at -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: --I'm on the clean one too.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's just easier.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't know.
CHAIR BAISA: It's easier to look at the clean one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The 2...2-14 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and it's kind of where Mr. Hokama left off with the
20 million -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and all that. Just above it where it's notating, you
know, the delicate...destroy delicate ecosystems, it can result in detrimental effect
on the local tourist economy, and so on. I thought maybe adding in also the
detrimental impact to like the sustainable Hawaiian cultural practices. I mean if
things are depleted there in the environment, then that is going to hinder, you
know, the host culture from pursuing their cultural practices of fishing and
gathering and what have you. So I was just wondering if that would be an
appropriate spot to sort of tie that in, in order to address our host culture some
way.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, Mr. Summers, wanna address that?
MR. SUMMERS: I, I think it would be appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: I think it broadens it out a little bit and -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --reflects...is a better picture of society as a whole if we added -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, 'cause it just -MR. SUMMERS: --the language you proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --focuses at this point on the local tourist economy -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so I wanted to, yeah, broaden I suppose the scope
of what this, you know, the impacts to can be, which would be our sustainable
cultural practices or Hawaiian cultural practices.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, in keeping with the testimony that we heard earlier today
and the question, well, where are the people in here, I think that is an appropriate
comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: 'Cause if it's going to impact on our local people and their culture, then
maybe it should be mentioned.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. So that's kind of my take, so, Department,
maybe help me along with the wording that would fit, or Staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: We could after the word "economy" and perhaps Council Services
Staff could, could clean it up later, but -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: --add the language "tourist economy, resident lifestyles, and native
Hawaiian cultural practices" and then continue with the sentence as proposed but
maybe revised to reflect the elimination of the $20 million figure.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would just like to add that maybe we take out the word
"tourist" because the reefs apply to all of our local economy, not just the visitor
economy.
CHAIR BAISA: That sounds like a very reasonable idea. Any comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I can be supportive.
CHAIR BAISA: Supportive? Okay. Ms. Cochran, make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, yes it does, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll? Okay. Sounds good? I think we're all in agreement.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: And you folks will be including that in your editing. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, the one thing that I would like to ask for some
consideration is that second paragraph right after the photograph.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It starts with the word "potentially".
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I've seen the kapu system used by DLNR in, in the
past and on Lanai how we...that's how we created the Manele-Hulopoe Marine
Conservation District.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It, it does work, the kapu system. So, you know,
when we use words "potentially, there could be success", I, I think, you know, our
Hawaiian community has proven it is a success and that is why we still used this
old traditional method of conservation and restoration to this day, because it
works. So, you know, I hate to be nitpicking but I don't consider this a potential
thing that works. This is something that has been proven to be work and that we
should continue this native Hawaiian practice, because it served our islands from
the old days till today. And, and I want to make sure...and that's where I agree
with Ms. Cochran, it is things that our Hawaiian community has taught us and
we've embraced, that is working, and I, I think we should recognize those things
specifically in this type of document.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't, I don't sense any disagreement among any of the Members. I
think we all agree. So, Planning Department, you got the idea? Okay. Any other
comments? Seeing none, if...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, Chair, just one quick one.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I would ask for you to share with the...four, four
of us new guys, did the State DLNR or a State agency give any comment since
generally the area we're talking about is under State jurisdiction versus County
jurisdiction?
CHAIR BAISA: I would ask the Planning Department that question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are they supportive and aware of our...what we're
trying achieve and accomplish?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes. And in fact we had many members sit with us and help us draft
the language, and we did have people on the GPAC who work for the State as
well so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause I would hate for the State to be -CHAIR BAISA: Left out.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --take an antagonistic point of view and not work
with us in achieving what we believe is to, to the whole community's benefit.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any further discussion? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That brings up a subject we've discussed before in that,
you know, we have very few marine preserves, and when we're talking about
protecting all of this for Hawaiian cultural practices and so forth and since this is
a planning document, maybe one of the things that we want to include in the
planning document is that we will, we will pursue or work with the, the State to
create a little more of a home rule with respect to, to our nearshore waters.
Because one of the disconnects that we face is that we control up to the
high-water mark and the State controls from there on.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I'd like to see us work in a direction where we can,
we can have more impact on the nearshore waters than we, than we currently do,
but I'm not sure that this is the document in which to, to do that.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments from Planning?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So that's a...
MR. SPENCE: This would be a document to support that kind of thing. It's really a
State designation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. SPENCE: So I mean we could put something in the document to say, you know,
work with the State to accomplish this.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Increase...I think you've got stuff in here about
increasing -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --resources, so. I got it off my chest, you can move on.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I'm just kind of tossing words around
here. Back to the, the...there's the photo...I'm on the clean version 2-14, the
photo. And then the "once the decline starts there is little that can be done to stop
it", and while we're talking about supporting the small scale kapu management
program, I thought that one sentence and then the new paragraph potentially
carries on. Starting it...something with...preventing, you know, more decline or,
or something like "preventing more decline"--does that...?--"by implementing
small-scale kapu management programs". Somehow just keep it short and
simple, 'cause that first sentence below that photo says, you know, "prevention,
rather than restoration, will be a more prudent management option". And I think
it just in one sentence states to prevent more of a decline we can implement
a...the small-scale kapu management system...management program. So I don't
know, that's just to toss it to Department, and if they want to we could delete a lot
of words there and be more specific and concise like you like, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I think that we're getting concepts here that we all agree to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --that we're kind of tossing the wordsmithing to the...that is -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: --non-substantive to the Planning Department staff which they'll do for
us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I totally agree with what Member Cochran is
mentioning. The frustration I think we have is that we have no...as the County
we have no right to implement.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So, you know, it's just...
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it...but I believe this past legislative session,
Chair, the Legislature did take a step forward and I believe they passed a bill for
an act regarding the Aha Mokus which allows each island to have a
community-based group established through DLNR to make, I believe, up to three
miles around each island some sort of community-based ocean fish management
consideration. And I would ask maybe if Planning, you guys could help
... (inaudible) ... because if that's the case and is so then maybe we can tie that into
some language in here, because already the State has shown to be willing to
decentralize making policies and programs and allow each island or moku to
come up with something that works for that particular island or region. So for the
County I would, I would say it's something that promotes home rule, and it might
be something that maybe we should consider as inclusion into this document,
Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. No, that, that's a very good one. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just wanted to follow up Mr. Hokama's take there,
and I believe when we get to our Matrix 72.A, Director created a new policy
which mentions an advisory group. And I'm hoping that advisory group would be
the Aha Moku Council themselves, so I think we'll be...yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So we'll get the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yeah. We'll be working on that.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any more comments? Otherwise the Chair will ask for the vote
on the approval of the text and non-substantive revisions and wordsmithing to be
done by Planning Department staff. All those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Chair will mark it five ayes and four
Members excused, Member Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. Committee Staff would just offer one point of
clarification. It's really the Committee Staffs responsibility to fulfill this
Committee's direction, so we'll be taking the lead under your direction to make
sure that the appropriate changes are made. And of course we'll consult with the
Department of Planning and we very much appreciate their assistance, but it's not
technically their first responsibility.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Raatz. We're very...be happy to give it to
you.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: And I'm sure the Planning staff if they like. We know it'll be in good
hands. Thank you very much. Okay. Now back to Page 10 again with the first
goal, and that is that goal that we already read. So and I'd like a motion and a
second to approve the goal.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Member White, a second by
Member Hokama to approve the goal. Any discussion, Members? Seeing none,
all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. Chair will mark it five ayes, four
Members excused, Member Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: First objective that we have is No. 65 before you, "A more
comprehensive and integrated community-based coastal zone management
program". Do we have a motion to approve?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I make the -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --motion. Okay. Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded
by Member Hokama. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one simple question, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What does the word "more" mean in this objective?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh boy, how many months do we have?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: More than now.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: We don't have much more, that's for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I just ask that question -CHAIR BAISA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --not to be sarcastic or anything to the Department
but -CHAIR BAISA: More is . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I think our County has been kind of unique -CHAIR BAISA: More than we . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --in that each island has tried to view it in its own
context with each...of...with each island's own Planning Commission, so you can
see the three differences between Molokai, Lanai, and the Maui Island Planning
Commissions. Then we know our sister county does it totally different, Oahu,
where the council does everything and doesn't go to the Oahu Planning
Commissioners at all regarding SMA consideration. So what was the intent with
a "more comprehensive CZM" since this is a Federal program?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the, the idea was that with, with the objectives, where possible,
we're trying to make them measurable, but many instances that's, that's very
tricky. So for... in this case, we're looking at the baseline being existing
conditions and really talking about trying to improve or better coordinate
primarily with the State, because we have this jurisdictional issue we need to
enhance or we need more integration and communication as compared to what we
have today. So that's, that's the objective or the intent of the objective.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You mentioned, you know, working more
cooperatively with the State. Sometimes I feel part of our issue is, is the Federal
government, not the State. You know --
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MR. SUMMERS: Excellent...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --we're dealing with -MR. SUMMERS: Excellent...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --an issue whereby -MR. SUMMERS: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the State is pretty much -MR. SUMMERS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --in agreement with the County, but our problem is
the Federal agencies who have a unique, you know, different, different view
whether it's Region 9 in San Francisco or, or national in Washington DC. So you
guys have anything you might want to add to that concern of ours regarding the
Federal side?
MR. SUMMERS: I, I would concur. I mean we're all essentially joined at the hip on
this.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you so much for your
comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, and any more discussion on that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a question. Director, the, the term "Coastal Zone
Management", in, in past practices, I've always felt in the Planning Department is
really the focus on the, on the shoreline, it's not the nearshore waters. Is that
correct? I know it, it impacts the nearshore waters, but when I hear the word
"Coastal Zone Management" from a Planning Department perspective is usually
focused on what happens on land. And I would just like to make sure that this
doesn't limit this to just the land base, that it's also inclusive of the nearshore
waters. Is that...
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MR. SPENCE: The...Member White, the State law under 205A Coastal Zone
Management has a series of goals and policies and...that does include nearshore
waters, and it's really one...that's...I should say that's a primary purpose -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --of Coastal Zone Management is water quality, healthy ecosystems.
You know, but those are, those are largely protected by the activities on land, how
we manage those things.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. SPENCE: So that is the purpose and intent is to protect the water qualities and the
reefs and the marine ecosystem.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Good. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor of the
motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Five ayes, and four Members
excused, Members Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, we'll go to the policies now and the policies begin on
Page 11 and they are No. 67 and they go all the way to 72.A. Chair will accept a
motion to approve.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I have a motion by Member Hokama, seconded by Member
White, I believe. Mr. White, that's a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any amendments to any of these policies?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I have a comment or suggestion for No. 69,
please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: While I think it's, you know, it's great we can focus
on specific areas like the Honolua Bay Marine Conservation District or the
Ahihi-Kinau Area Preserve [sic]. What if we kind of left it generic and said we
encourage the agencies to protect, conserve, and enhance any cultural or heritage
region or district so that we kind of like make it generic that there's more to it
than on, on Maui island than just Honolua Bay or Ahihi-Kinau. You know, why
wouldn't what the County bought from...regarding the Waihee dairy lands be part
of this protected language where we put up County public monies to secure those,
what, 400 acres at Waihee Dairy or the money we put up for Hana. You know,
those are areas that we felt that was a...an important area to protect and preserve
so we've put public funds, and again I just saying that, you know, maybe we don't
need to have it so specific because there's more places on Maui island that should
be able to be considered for such designation or protection. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I'd like to hear from Planning on this, and,
and the word "encourage" which was brought up earlier by one of the testifiers,
the use of the word "encourage".
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, the word "encourage" here, certainly it's referring to what
the County should do with the agencies, community groups, and concerned
stakeholders. So we're, we're...what we're trying to do is encourage cooperation
between the communities and the different agencies. I mean we...this is not a
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document where we can mandate something, and that...so I'm just addressing
your question on "encourage".
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: Councilmember Hokama is saying there should be perhaps other places.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: Perhaps at the end instead of something like "in addition to other
protected areas" maybe we should say something along the lines of "and promote
other protected designated areas", or I don't know the exact wording but I think
the Members would kind of know where I'm reaching for.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: "Establish other protected areas".
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, you know, I'm looking
back at the GPAC. I don't know if you folks have the GPAC language in front of
you for this one. And they have some...they had some good wording, "work with
appropriate" and "completely" so that encouraging part would, would leave. So
it's stating, you know, we are going to work with "appropriate agencies and
community members to protect Ahihi-Kinau Preserve, Honolua Bay, Makena, and
any special managed conservation areas". So it incorporates other -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --special areas we deem is appropriate for this type
of protection...let's see, from overuse and ensure that surrounding land uses do
not contribute to the degradation of that, of the resource. So they sort of added in
a lot more, you know, protective language, I, I, I guess, and that's, that came from
the GPAC recommendation. So that part seemed to have been completely deleted
out of Planning Committee and Director, so I just want to toss that out there. I, I
like the language, I think it works well, I think for me I think it addresses what
Mr. Hokama's concerns were with being too specific. Those areas are there but
yet it opens up for a broader special manage conservation areas too, so.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I, I would concur that this is a much stronger statement,
No. 80, and more comprehensive than No. 69. So it may be that we replace 69
with 80, that may be something -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, this is No. 80 -MR. SUMMERS: --to consider.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --already? Oh.
MR. SPENCE: No, no.
CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
MR. SUMMERS: I have the, the work with policy listed as No. 80 under Objective 2.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We're looking at this Matrix version that we have here. We're
not looking at the one that has the GPAC. We're looking at the one that has
Planning Committee and the Planning Director. So if you could read us, well,
how this or if David could please put it up on the board. Is that... is it up there,
David? And with the words the "work with appropriate" whatevers. It needs
some wordsmithing.
MR. RAATZ: We, we don't have the GPAC recommendations handy in our setup right
now. We can certainly reincorporate that if that's what the body wants. We have
those in the paper files but that's not in our electronic documents that are at our
fingertips right now.
CHAIR BAISA: What we have before us is testimony that was given to us by
Ms. deNaie. I think it's on the first page at the top, in regards to Matrix Item No.
69. And it's, it's pretty much what Member Cochran is trying to say.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's exactly -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --what I'm saying.
CHAIR BAISA: You want to read that for me?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: David, so "Work with appropriate agencies and
community members to protect Ahihi-Kinau Preserve [sic], Honolua Bay Marine
Life Conservation District, and Makena State Park,"...yeah, okay. And then "and
any special managed conservation areas from overuse, and ensure that
surrounding land uses do not contribute to the degradation of the resource."
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've seen the language, any comments? Yes, Member
White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I agree with the change but I don't think it accomplishes
what Mr. Hokama was, was hoping to do by expanding the application. And
maybe I'm not...
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My, my concern is that it's, it's still only referring to two
specific locations and any other special managed conservation area as opposed to
the whole island, but maybe that's a little too expansive, but.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What if we kind of reversed it so the beginning...the,
the sentence starts with -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ending.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --kind of general and, and I don't mind it working to
being specific. So my, my, my suggestion or thought to you folks would be use
the exact language and say "Work with appropriate agencies and community
members to protect any special managed conservation areas from overuse, and
ensure that the surrounding lands do not contribute to the degradation -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Such as.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --of the resources such as" Honolua, Manele,
Makena, Waihee Dairy, whatever it be as -CHAIR BAISA: Perfect.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --as the examples.
CHAIR BAISA: Perfect.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because I agree, I think.. .
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CHAIR BAISA: It's not an exhaustive list.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's good.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. Because I think there's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's good.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --special places on this whole island -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that could be -CHAIR BAISA: Very true.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --considered. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Planning, comments?
MR. SPENCE: I think that would be a good change.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Very good, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay with that? All those in...oh do we, do we have a
motion to change it to that? I think we do.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You made a motion to change it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did I make...
CHAIR BAISA: You made a motion and seconded. David, we have a motion? I got
lost. We do? Okay. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members
excused, Member Mateo, Member Couch, Member Victorino, and Member
Pontanilla.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: So that takes care of No. 69. Any others of these that you want to take
a look at? We have a suggestion in regards -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that the...
CHAIR BAISA: --to 72.A.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. This is the...a new policy I believe
Director...Planning Director put in, and so my question, I guess, that advisory
group if it was in particular going to be the Aha Moku Council or not in
particular. It was...
MR. SPENCE:

I think I was...it's been a while since I've looked at this.

. (clears throat). . . Excuse me. I wasn't necessarily thinking the Aha Moku

Council. I was thinking perhaps members of that council as a part of it so that,
you know, all the different interests were represented. And it...and, you know,
including generational knowledge, kupuna with traditional and/or area
knowledge, et cetera, et cetera. So I mean it's certainly encompassing that, you
know, that thought process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So again, looking at Ms. deNaie's comments, she
was pointing out that it seemed more of an action, this concept, versus a policy in
particular. Does that sound...mister...I guess Mr. Summers has --
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MR. SPENCE: It could be.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --something to say.
MR. SPENCE: If that's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or...
MR. SPENCE: That could be. I, I could see it either.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair kinda sees where it could go either way. I think the desire here is
that we do it, that we establish an advisory committee, and an action would say
then you do it whereas a policy says we consider establishing. So it's really our
call. Members, would you rather see it as a policy or as an action item?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sony, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Or we could put it in both places.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do...I'm just...okay, so now that I'm looking
further down our pages, No. 77.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it was under action -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and you moved it to policy, that's what happened
here?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, and so now we're like well it could go either
way.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Do we want to leave it there or move it back?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Chair is open to, you know, whatever the Members would like to see.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, can you give us maybe some of your
understanding why it moved from action to policy, so we can say it made sense to
us what you folks decided earlier?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, I don't know why Planning took it out of action and put it
in policy, maybe they can tell us, but I do understand where the testifier was
trying to go, she said let's do this and she wants an action. Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, it...either is absolutely fine with me.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All right. So our call, guys. Where do you want to put it?
Chair is open to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Move it to action.
CHAIR BAISA: --an amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I move it to put it back to action so.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Member Cochran to put it back to action.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll second that.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? If not...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would be...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just quickly, I will be in support. I think it would be
a very--what's the right word I'm looking for?--I think it's something that will
compliment what the State is also trying to do with their Land and Natural
Resource program with the Aha Moku program. So I would say, you know, let's
make it an action and start getting movement toward implementation to give it, I
would hope, some momentum and leg power to it, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama. Chair concurs. You know, we've
been talking about what is pono around here. It seems to me that we gotta do
some of these things. I like seeing it as an action. Anybody else, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Chair...
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the new policies has the, the first word is
"consider" -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --versus the past said "establish", there was no
consider there. So I would prefer the old language of just establish it, not -CHAIR BAISA: So...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --let's consider, think about it, I want to establish it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The action is to establish.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The action is to establish it, not consider it.
CHAIR BAISA: So essentially what we're doing is and if I understand what we're
talking about is we're going to do away with 72.A and we are going to restore 77.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members
excused, Member Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2011

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Any more work on, on these actions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just one, one question, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Where we have "Support greater coordination", No. 71,
"Support greater coordination among governmental agencies involved with the
protection of the island's marine resources", this is a question for the Department.
Who, who within the County is responsible? Which, which departments take part
in protecting our island marine resources other than you guys?
MR. SPENCE: Oh, other than the Planning Department or...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I, I know that you guys are involved in, in policies that
affect the shorelines, but I'm not aware of any other -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --other than the, well, other than the Parks. But their,
their responsibilities really stop at the high water mark except for rescue.
MR. SPENCE: You also have Public Works who deals a lot with grading and building
permits, that kind of thing, interacts with State agencies, some of their programs.
You have Wastewater that, you know, obviously we're dealing with, you know,
our treatment plants. So there's a lot of agencies that are involved with, with
interactions between government agencies.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. No other questions, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we're back to the main motion?
CHAIR BAISA: Back to the main motion. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Five ayes, four Members excused,
Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay. So we're through those action steps. We are on our next
objective, and our next objective is No. 78.
MR. RAATZ: Excuse me, Madam Chair. I think the motion that was just approved was
actually just for the policies.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. RAATZ: There was a little confusion maybe because we moved that one policy
72.A down to an Action Item 77.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: So you're left with one other action --
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: --Line No. 75 within that section that I think the Committee needs to look
at and consider whether to approve.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Let's look at No. 75. "Seek funding and work with other
agencies and organizations to establish and prioritize MMA's around Maui's
coastline."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I move to approve Item No. 75.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White, second by Member Hokama.
Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just...
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So we currently do seek funding and from who?
And have we gotten it?
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody can help us? Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Well, it says to seek it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: It says to look for it.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
MR. SPENCE: Go out and look high and low.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Whatever, I got it.
CHAIR BAISA: MMA's, huh?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I mean if we're seeking money out
anywhere...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, well, Chair...
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, where we going to find money? Tell us.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can we be specific and...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think one of the groups that would be interested of
course is our commercial fishermen industry, 'cause they're one of those that are
going to be depending upon a healthy ocean and marine environment because of
their economic objectives from, from our ocean. And I think it's part of our
visitor industry's obviously major concern to maintain and enhance since it's part
of what we market globally. So I'm sure we can get funding 'cause I think there's
enough people that sense the importance of it, but I would just say I can support
this general statement in this component, Chair. 'Cause again I believe when we
get to the regions plans, those communities can give us the more specific areas
within the region that they believe should have some special consideration. And
again on Lanai, it worked because the, the island's community drove the issue of
the marine conservation district in Hulopoe Manele, and the Legislature was very
happy to support since the island...was an island initiative and
community-supported. And, and I think government responds better that way
when it has that type of energy and initiative. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? So, Member Hokama, your feeling is this...that
you would rather not see this here? I think it's very relevant, 'cause remember
we're operating here with a bare quorum and if...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no and like I mentioned, Chair, I'm happy to
support this general -CHAIR BAISA: General.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --language that is being proposed, but, you know,
I'm, I'm looking forward to each region's community -CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --citizen advisory committee -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to come up with the more specific -CHAIR BAISA: Taking it a step further.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --siting -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to say this bay from here to here, this is what our -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --district or our region feels is the important areas.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think I understood the first, first comment. Thank you very
much. Okay. Any further comments on this? If not...Member Carroll, anything?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just a question. Are we going to go past 4:30?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair realizes that the Members are probably anxious to leave at 4:30.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If we're going to go past 4:30, no problem, but if we
do then I need a five-minute break.
CHAIR BAISA: You need a five-minute break.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: But if we're going to stop at 4:30, I'm fine.
CHAIR BAISA: It's up to the will of the Members. Chair will ask for a show of hands.
Anybody has to leave at 4:30 or anybody, you know, anybody would...well, let
me put it this way. Can you stay past 4:30? Raise your hand. Looks like we got,
we got the ability. We'll take a break at 4:30, would that be okay? Or you need
it...prefer now?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If you could take a five-minute break now would be
perfect.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That's not a problem. The Chair will call a brief recess and
we'll break until 4:30. Chair's intent is that we will probably go until 5:00 at the
most if everybody's okay with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS:

4:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:32 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come back to
order. Okay. Members, let's focus on Objective No. 2. I think that's where we
were. Mr. Raatz, am I on the right line?
MR. RAATZ: Maybe the Members have a better recollection, but we don't have notes
indicating that there was a final vote on 75.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, that's right. We were talking about it and we, we went, we went
back and we didn't vote on it. Okay. We had a motion, we had a second, and we
had discussion. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carried. Five ayes and four Members excused,
Member Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: And that's that for that section. Now we can move on to Objective
No. 2. "Improved reef health, coastal water quality, and all marine life." Chair is
looking for a motion to approve.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White and a second by Member
Hokama. Discussion, Members? Any discussion? It doesn't look like this one
needs discussion. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carried. Chair will mark it five ayes and four
Members excused, Mateo, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a, a question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We can get through a whole more if we didn't have to
mention all the four that aren't here every time we take a vote. Is that, is that a
requirement?
CHAIR BAISA: I was told I needed to say it but if I'm told I don't need to say it, I don't
need to. I'll take an answer from Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: It's really the will of, of the Chair, I believe. I mean we take records on
which Members are sitting here at any given time so we can just by deduction if
it's a five-zero vote, figure out the four who are excused.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So we won't say it anymore. Thank you much, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm excused from the litany. Member Summers...Mr. Summers,
you're trying to say something?
MR. SUMMERS: I do have a minor suggestion for No. 78.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Now that we voted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Now that you're too late.
CHAIR BAISA: Now that you're...you're a little late.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Fast chance. Okay. We are into now the policies under 78, and
those are policies No. 79 and they go all the way to 90. Chair will entertain a
motion to approve.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: I have a motion by Member White, a second by Member Hokama to
approve. Chair will entertain amendments or suggestions in regard to any of the
policies.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question, please, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If the Department -CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --can help me please. Under 81, No. 81 for policies,
Mr. Spence, "Allow extraction of high quality, Class A, low silt sands only"
which makes sense to me, but extraction is a mining thing and, and, you know,
the State has jurisdiction over mining and those type of land rights. So is there
any jurisdictional issues here since the State is going to say, well, we're
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replenishing what is below the high water mark which is our jurisdiction and
we're taking sand from our property and, you know, this and that so.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. It's, it's...sand replenishment, beach replenishment is super
highly regulated and does involve...I mean we have to work cooperatively with
the State.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this would be just stating what is an existing
practice?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. Thank you, Chair.
MR. SPENCE: And I think more what it's saying, allow the extraction of high quality
only when it's used to protect, in other words, don't, don't use this really super
high quality sand to go mix concrete or, you know, do other things with it. Just
this great sand use it just to replenish beaches.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you for those comments,
Mr. Director.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other comments? Any, any regard for
the comment that we received from a testifier on No. 82? Recommending -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --the Planning Committee version. Members, want to take a look at
that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Beach nourishment activities, that includes those sand
bars or that, you know, protrude from properties to kind of like maybe save sand
in front of a certain private property or, or to break down maybe wave surges or
something? Is that considered beach, beach nourishment or, or, or an activity that
supports the beach to retain its sand? I'm trying to understand this narrow "beach
nourishment activities". I mean I'm just trying to understand what is that.
MR. SPENCE: It's just putting sand back onto the beach. It's not... if I understand your
comments correctly, it wouldn't allow, wouldn't involve like building groins or
something like that to keep sand from migrating. We get into really severe
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shoreline erosion problems when, you know, we prohibit the migration of sand up
and down the shoreline and offshore and then back onshore.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause and again I just know the, you know,
our experience on Lanai. I mean, you know, during high, high surges and what
not, Hulopoe loses a lot of sand that goes into the bay, and three months later
through normal wave action it comes back up on the shore.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, if you want to respond real quickly to
a situation, we might be making it worse, because through natural tidal action and
whatnot it, it replenishes itself eventually. So who make...who would be making
this determination whether it's a benefit to the marine, marine area?
MR. SPENCE: When we get, we get requests from private landowners--I'm sorry, no
names come to my head at the moment--but they request hey, can we do this
beach re-nourishment project? And they apply, we identify a sand source, and it
goes...it's a huge long, involved process. And ultimately if they get a permit to
do it, you know, they're placing that sand on the beach.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And would there be a need to have a beach
recertification, shoreline recertification done before or...and/or after the, the
project?
MR. SPENCE: Certainly before, because you're involving the, the shoreline and the
determination on where that's located. After, I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm just asking. 'Cause -MR. SPENCE: Yeah. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I'm,
don't know too, so I just was
wondering if we recertified after we do the improvement.
MR. SPENCE: Well, then again that, that certification is only good for a year. If they
need to do it again, they're going to come back with another application, so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Director.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, what is...
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Which of these is under consideration? Are we...
CHAIR BAISA: Actually, the Planning Director's probably is as it is now is suggested
to supersede the Planning Committee. The recommendation from the testifier is
that we go to the Planning Committee's version.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would have concerns about that simply because the...if
we demonstrate...if you have to demonstrate just a benefit to the coastal and
marine ecosystem as opposed to having other reasons -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --but you're protecting...you still have a responsibility to
protect coastal and marine ecosystems. It's a very different, different take on it,
and I would be very concerned if, if we, if we change the wording. That I don't
have a problem with sand in Kaanapali, there's plenty there, but let's say there's
another place that where there is no...and where the sand has disappeared, and,
you know, through, you know, through a hurricane or some high wave action
that's washed it out. I would think that we, we really should be...we should not
be limiting ourselves from responding to economic concerns as long as we are
protecting the beach and marine ecosystems, because that's a, that's a very big
part of what keeps this island going. So I would just share that concern. So I
would...
CHAIR BAISA: Suggest we keep the Planning Director's version?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. That still gives us a lot of leeway to, to enforce
various things and still turn some permits down, I'm sure.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. And, Madam Chair, Mr. White is expressing my intent with the
change in wording.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other comments on this? Otherwise we'll just leave it -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --alone and -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --we don't need to do anything. Member Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, I'm looking back at the testifier's notes
and, you know, equating that there's the, the Spreckelsville area which I've seen
the negative impacts there, and the people set out to carefully manage it and do
the right thing. But, you know, there were some unintended consequences and
what have you. So although in the Planning Committee's sentence, demonstrate a
benefit... can demonstrate, you know, as you go along, again, circumstances occur
and now you're demonstrating otherwise. It's...I mean it's hard...I mean where
is the specific language to, I guess, compromise both? I, I see that just because
you're carefully managing something it doesn't mean that it's going to be perfect,
it doesn't mean that it's going to be, you know, no negative impacts. So and of
course we want protection of our marine ecosystem. I guess, you know, I wanna,
I wanna support the Planning Committee's version at this point is my comment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a, just a follow-up comment. You know, beach
nourishment is a very new thing for Maui, and I think we have to look at this as a
learning process. And I'm sure that Tara Owens and the others that are involved
with the, with the planning process and the permitting process are taking a very
close look at the...at each project as it goes forward and learning from it and
realizing what we may need to do differently next time. By taking the, the
Planning Committee's language, I think we preclude ourselves from protecting,
you know, protecting economic areas, and I would hate to see us move in that
direction when this is still in the, in the learning process.
CHAIR BAISA: Member -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I believe our own County is in the process of doing a
beach nourishment project at the Kahului Treatment Facility, right? I believe...
MR. SPENCE: I'm not...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They're, they're extending that, that...the wall and
then they're...we're going to dredge up all kinds of sand, couple hundred yards
out from the deep and bring it up and, and nourish that area which is gonna in
turn, I guess, create more fishing, you know, and, and what have you, access for,
for people. So we're in the process right now of doing this, and I believe, if I
recall the slides and everything, it's demonstrating how it's going to benefit and
this is why we, you know, we're putting...moving forward to want to do such a
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thing. And of course along the way it'll be managed properly, I mean that's,
that's a given. Everything should be managed properly. So...
MR. SPENCE: I think, Madam Chair, when I read "only allow" you are closing...I
mean, one, I think it's a little...this is supposed to be the Maui Island Plan, a
much broader plan. That's...starters...when, when you get into "only" I mean
that's, you know, you're saying there is no other case that's possible unless it
demonstrates a benefit to the coastal and marine ecosystem. There may be other
cases where we want to have beach nourishment, but we're precluding ourselves
from pursuing that because we're saying only in this case can we do it. If you say
carefully manage...the mistakes...if you say carefully manage, you're, you're still
very concerned with the coastal and marine ecosystems, and there' s--believe me-there's, there's tons of regulations that have to be gone through with all of this.
And the, the nearshore water quality is one of those, those very important
considerations. Some of the, the things that we've seen would not have been, you
know, where maybe a lower grade sand was used or something like that where
you get some siltation. That's more of a management thing than saying only
allow, if that makes sense. I don't want to foreclose the County's options that
there may be a need to do beach nourishment in some place where, you know,
that's the only, the only way you could possibly do that would be to demonstrate a
benefit to the coastal and marine ecosystem.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think I'm...the Chair sees both sides of it, and I do understand the
difference between the only and between the options. And I think the intent here
is that we want to make sure that we carefully manage any nourishment activities
and that we're protecting our coastal marine ecosystems, but we want to be sure
that we don't limit it to only projects that demonstrate a benefit and that we
eliminate everything else. And...so I think I'm understanding both sides of this.
Members, we have a proposal before us and we have a choice to either leave it
alone or to change it for one or the other. I need to...we need to decide.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I move, I move to accept. I don't believe we have a
second.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we don't, we don't have a motion yet, I think. No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I, I move to accept the Planning Director's
wording for Item No. 2, Madam Chair
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: I have a motion by Member White, a second by Member Carroll, I'm
sorry. Any further discussion? All those in favor, please say "aye"

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: "Noes"?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: So the motion does not carry. We have only -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: --four ayes and one no.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, and
White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we're a little short here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, that was a powerful vote. I had no idea.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We can come back.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we have to revisit this 'cause we have...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Raatz, can we revisit this being that we're so short of
Members today?
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MR. RAATZ: If that's what the Chair would like to do, that, that wouldn't be a problem.
The body's obviously still going to be working on this chapter at the next -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: --meeting on June 30 th .
CHAIR BAISA: So we'll, we'll revisit this one at our next meeting, because we really
don't have enough people to have a real good vote on this thing. But I think the
discussion has been very helpful, and I think we all understand the merits of the
proposal. So let's plan to revisit it and move on. Thank you very much,
Members. Okay. The next item that we have question on is No. 85. If anybody
would like to take a look at that and make any changes, they need to make a
motion. And if there is none, then we'll move on. Seeing none...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we're back to the main motion?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Are we...
CHAIR BAISA: No, we're going to keep going.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. If we don't...if there are no amendments proposed on any of the
policies before us, then they stand the way they are, and then we take `em all
together.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chair, if I can -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --maybe ask the Department for a comment, please.
On 85 under -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the Planning Committee -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --how would the, the Department view existing
armoring and if there is a need to repair or, or refit the existing thing to...on the
shoreline that, you know, if they came before you for an SMA permit to, to do
construction to reinforce or something, and, and that this language was in the
documents? How, how would you folks proceed or not proceed?
MR. SPENCE: So for instance if somebody wanted to repair their -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Revetment in front.
MR. SPENCE: --existing...a revetment, the...say a revetment the, like DOT is doing
along portions of Honoapiilani Highway out to the West Side. I have to do an
Environmental Assessment. I have to get an SMA Permit, Shoreline Setback
Variance. It has to go to the Army Corps of Engineers for a 404 Permit. It has to
go the Department of Health for a 401 Permit to protect water quality and there
are constant sampling going on. So it's...that's like for a new revetment, and
that's certainly to protect public health and safety along the roadway. The...if a
private landowner comes in to repair a...say a seawall that's...depending on how
they want to repair, there's...we allow certain minor repairs that don't
substantially alter the seawall, but if they want to come in and rebuild it...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, there's sea groins, you know, on the
South Shore, those little stone fingers here and there. You know, we, we have it
around the island here and there. You go North Shore where I guess in the old
war days, the military had that kiosk at the end of the, the...that stone revetment

MR. SPENCE: That's now in the water.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --finger, you know, finger going out there. So those
kind of type of situations. How will you folks...
MR. SPENCE: Something like that would probably...that's, that's already...and now
it's -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's there.
MR. SPENCE: --underwater essentially. Probably we would not let...it can be State
property then they're not going to allow it to be replaced. We look at 'em case by
case.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Uh-huh.
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MR. SPENCE: But it, it's if somebody wants to do a significant amount of construction,
it's a very long, arduous permitting process. It's something that everybody takes
very seriously.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you for your comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama, no proposals to change 85?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The, the existing 85 is the Planning Committee's 85?
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's the Planning Director's.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I'll, I'll go with the Planning Director's.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anybody...one more on that section. That's the end of, of
the...90 is the end of the policies. Any other proposed amendments going up to
90?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are...yeah, I wanted to, yeah, stay on 85 at this
point.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And -CHAIR BAISA: Sorry, I...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --revert--oh no--and revert back to the Planning
Committee's recommendation.
CHAIR BALSA: Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second by Member Carroll, motion made by
Member Cochran. Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor of Member
Cochran's amendment, please say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Amendment fails with two ayes and three noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Carroll and Cochran.
NOES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama and White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR BAISA: So it stays the same and we'll be using the Planning Director's
recommendation. We have a few more policies under that. We have 86 to 90.
Any amendments on those? Seeing none, that concludes that section. Chair will
call for the vote on the section as amended of the policies. All those in favor,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? And of course we are reserving No. 82 which we will
revisit at our next meeting as part of that vote that we're taking right now.
Everybody okay?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Motions carries with five ayes and four Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. The Chair would like to complete all the, all the actions and then
we'll call it a day if everybody's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So 91 to 95, and then we'll be done. Chair will call for a motion
to approve the actions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Member Hokama, second by Member White. Okay.
Members, any amendments to these actions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one quick question for the Department please,
Madam Chair, under -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --90...and under 93. I, I think that's great that the
Department wants to assist in identifying the fish ponds. Does the Department
really want to develop the management plan? You, you don't wish each
community or region through their volunteers and their kupunas to work out their
own volunteer, especially if it was an old traditional family pond?
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MR. SPENCE: I don't think that identifies who's responsible to do that. I think we
would, we would assist in developing a management plan, but if...I know there's
plenty of fish ponds on Molokai -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Molokai.
MR. SPENCE: --if, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We've got 'em on Lanai if we have 'em here on Maui
island so.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. So...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I'm just asking, you know, how the, the
Department was viewing, viewing this?
MR. SPENCE: We would aid the community, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. No, no, I, I, I just wanted to be able in case
I'm asked back home, you know, what, what, what was the Planning Committee's
intent when they talk about fish ponds and would it apply to the Lanai fish ponds
also then? You know, I can give a good response back. Okay. Well, thank you,
Mr. Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. There was testimony sent in, in regards to this
action item, and so I take it that there is...it's the Planning Committee's
recommendation that we're looking at because Director didn't submit?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And well, I went over and this testimony is in
reference to a GPAC version which states "Work with appropriate agencies,
landowners, and community groups to identify Maui's ancient fish ponds and
develop a management plan for their protection, repair, restoration, and use." So
it doesn't really just lay all the burden upon us, the County, but sort of works with
everyone else and community and what have you. So I mean I, I like the
all-encompassing incorporating of everyone, and again, you know, hearing
testimony from Kanaka Maoli who felt they're sort of left out of the picture in the
plan. You know this kind of brings them into the folds of this of what we're
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doing here, so I tend to want to support this GPAC version and reinstate that.
And that would be my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would...if that's a motion I'll second it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Wonderful. We have a motion and we have a second. And comment
from the Planning Department on this?
MR. SPENCE: That's fine with the Department.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any further comments? Member Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: All right. That motion is for the wording up on the
board?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes...no.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I'd like to see it printed up.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, hold on. Mr. Raatz will get it up there, the GPAC version.
David, you want? "Work with", it's "work with appropriate agency", yeah, from
Lucienne's testimony. We'll put it up there so everybody can see what, what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, Members, it is a wonderful thing that how well this
Committee works. You know, when people come to testify, they sometimes feel
disenfranchised. They say ah, nobody's paying any attention to us so why go. I
think we have proven that that's not true. We do pay attention to our testifiers,
and we care very much about what they come and tell us. And we want to, we
want to work with them, and we want to include them in our discussion and make
good laws that represent what our people want to the extent that we're able to.
So, you know, I strongly encourage people that if they have strong feelings to
come and share them and help us. This is a community work...plan we're doing
here. It's a community plan and so...and a big General Plan, so we need
everybody's manao. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. Any further comments on that
word...wording? You okay, Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just have...you know, I was just asking my
colleague if she thought, you know, I hate to draw a line and somebody's going to
make a interpretation of what is one ancient fish pond or not. So I'm just asking
if is it really necessary to have the word "ancient"? You know, you know...
CHAIR BAISA: It depends on how old you are whether it's ancient or not.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: My grand...my grandkids -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good points.
CHAIR BAISA: --think I'm ancient.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good points, but I wouldn't want to exclude any pond
for consideration. I mean, you know, the community may say, yeah, this is only
100 years old but it's an important pond to us that came from the, the whaling
days or this was part of when cattle was big thing in, in...on Maui island on the
South, South Side of the island. Whatever it be, but -CHAIR BAISA: I know exactly what you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I, I, I just would like that, you know, we would give
all ponds some consideration, and if it make sense, we, we take care of it and we
malama it. But -CHAIR BAISA: Can we...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I would hate for bureaucratic language to say, well,
it's not old enough to qualify -CHAIR BAISA: Can, can we think of -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --as an ancient fish pond.
CHAIR BAISA: --another word besides "ancient", maybe a better word that,
that... established or known?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hawaiian.
MR. SPENCE: Hawaiian fish ponds?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Just Maui's...yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... (Inaudible).. .
MR. SPENCE: Hawaiian fish ponds as opposed to the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fish pond is fine.
MR. SPENCE: --the concrete lined ones that you get the contractor to put in?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no, no. We talking...no, not concrete.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no concrete, because never have before, didn't have concrete.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think, I think Hawaiian fish ponds -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hawaiian, Hawaiian, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Hawaiian fish pond?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --works. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We don't need to be protecting -CHAIR BAISA: --with that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --koi ponds.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Sound good, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . . (Clears throat). . . Excuse me. On East Maui we
only have ancient ones, so however -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --so however you want to word it is fine with us.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They're still Hawaiian.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The Hawaiian fish ponds older than Hokama.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: No, older than me, they're really old.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And no younger than me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). .
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, right. Members, feel a comfort level with that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We're okay with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we have a motion, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: So we have a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We have a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And second -CHAIR BAISA: Clarita, we have a motion -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --wait.. .
CHAIR BAISA: --for that made by Member Cochran? Okay. All those in favor, say
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That takes care of No. 93. And that, folks, takes us to the end of
that section.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I wanted to look at 91.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Go...revert back -CHAIR BAISA: Going back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to the beginning -CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and the difference between Director and Planning
Committee. It seems that the Planning...I'm looking at the Planning Committee's
version to replace, and it seems to detail more what it's meant to accomplish.
Sort of looking...again I'm referring to testimony that was sent in, and, and,
Chair, I just want to comment that I appreciate what you said about, you know,
encouraging people to come and, and testify. And you and I sat side by side
through the whole GPAC process, and so we know where these...this, you know,
input is coming from. And they put a lot of time, energy, and effort and a lot of
community put it, put in too, so for me I, I do appreciate having the knowledge
and seeing words that were created then and, you know, and, and, and to sort of
put it on the table here today again. So and this is why I do take heed and I put a
lot of, you know, I put a lot of heart into what GPAC had gone through 'cause I
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sat through a lot, just as you did, Chair. So that's, that's just my comment that I
would like to revert back to the Planning Committee's version on this particular
item.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion made by Member Cochran and
seconded by Member Hokama that we revert to the Planning Committee version
of this 91. Further discussion? I'd like comments from the Planning Department,
and I understand what the Planning Department is trying to do. You know, we
charge the Planning Department with trying to consolidate, slim down, put
together, and, you know, eliminate pages and pages and pages and pages. So I'm
sure that this was part of what they were trying to do, but, Planning Department,
any comments?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Madam Chair. The, the previous Planning Committee's version
calls for the creation of an ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: The exact same thing can be...I mean you can create an ordinance and
it's going to say require certain things within the coastal zone and this is the only
way you can do irrigation and these are the plants you're going to use, all the
things that are covered here. Those same things can be covered within the Special
Management Area regulations, within the shoreline setback regulations. There's
probably...if, if. ..I have personally seen Environmental Assessments for
landscaping within the shoreline setbacks. I mean we're talking six, eight, ten
months worth of documentation, evaluation, studies, engineering. I just, you
know, it's already pretty much covered, and we can, you know, we're happy to
refine those regulations even more. But I just don't see the need for...to make a
completely new ordinance. And that ordinance, the implementation of that
ordinance is just going to go back to the Planning Department for SMA, shoreline
setback, Environmental Assessment anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I don't support the motion
because when you're talking about imposing drought tolerant species and so forth,
you know, that, that is xeriscaping, and we use almost all native plants with, you
know, along our shoreline, and with that we don't use...we don't need to use
pesticides, fertilizer, or herbicides. And so to, to include in here non-point source
pollutants and including pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers, those are coming
from somewhere other than the shoreline landscaping. So there's nothing that we
can do with the shoreline landscaping that's going to -CHAIR BAISA: Prevent.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --prevent that, so that's why I'm, I'm supportive of
the...of leaving it with the Planning Director's verbiage.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Member Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. As most people know, I was chair
of the Planning Commission before I was on the Council, and we dealt with, with
this on almost a monthly basis. And I have to agree with Planning Director's
recommendation, that I think in the end that that will make it more efficient, give
us more flexibility to address the problems that are out there. We've had all...oh,
Maalaea problems with... and on and on and on and on, but I think that their
recommendation will allow us to have the flexibility. And not making a new
ordinance...a new ordinance I think is really not the way to go, so I won't support
the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For the Department, so your version, the intent there
basically is?
MR. SPENCE: The intent there is to refine what we have instead of creating a whole
new law.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I mean in regards...the, the outcome is to
conserve water?
MR. SPENCE: Well, it's to conserve water, is to promote the use of native plants to, you
know, not be using so much pesticides and everything right there at the ocean's
edge.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But the Planning Committee actually states all that.
You know what I mean? It gives more specifics and, and really versus your
wording is --97-
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MR. SPENCE: Well, I think...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --more on the conservation, use, you know -MR. SPENCE: See when... if -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --native species.
MR. SPENCE: --if I was to, to propose something to the Planning Commission to refine
the existing rules that we have, it's going to go to public hearing, we're going to
get consultants involved, we're going to get landowners involved, the general
public is going to testify. All the, the things that we're talking about here, they're
all going to come up as a part of it. So I, I think, I think my point is we have...we
already have so many laws, we already have so many rules, let's refine what we
have rather than creating a whole new section of, you know, title...of Maui
County Code.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I agree with that.
MR. SPENCE: It's not going to accomplish anything that we already don't...that we
already have.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess there's just, I mean, there needs to be
enforcement on what we have then in place. You know what I mean?
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause for me -MR. SPENCE: Agreed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I'm trying to -CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the, the more wordier version, I guess, incorporates
a lot more stuff that I want to see protection for. I want to see, you know, less use
of and versus your version, but...and, and so I understand, I don't want to just put
layers and layers and layers of more laws and ordinances.
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what does it do any good to us anyway if we're
not enforcing `em? So I guess that's where I'm at and -MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --anyway.
MR. SPENCE: So to me creating another ordinance isn't going to really improve the
enforcement or, you know, it just adds another ordinance. So and enforcement,
enforcement's something that we'll be looking at a...beyond the Maui Island
Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And I'm grateful for that, so -CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, I think that...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --whichever way we wanna go here.
CHAIR BAISA: I think we all understand the proposal before us. There...let's call for
the vote on this. All those in favor of Ms. Cochran's motion, please say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, say "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will mark it four noes and one aye. The measure does not pass.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Cochran.
NOES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, and
White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION FAILED.

CHAIR BAISA: So we leave it alone. Okay? Does that..is that what it means, David?
Yes? Okay. Members, that ends this section, and we will start with Matrix
item...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We didn't take the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We didn't take a vote on the main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. Let's have a vote on the main motion of this section. All
those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion carries. Chair will mark it five ayes and
four Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: So this completes this section. Members, we will start with
item...Matrix Item No. 96 at our next meeting. And Chair would like to thank
everybody who came today, everybody, my Members, the testifiers, and
everybody who contributed. I'd like to thank the Staff and certainly the
administrative people, Planning Department, thank you for all of the hard work -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --that you're doing with us. Chair is very pleased with the progress we
made today, Members. I think we've got it and we're back in the groove, we
were in our groove again.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: And, and hopefully we'll have the rest of our Members at our next
meeting, and we're...remember, imua, we're going to get this plan. And Chair
would again beg you that if you are going to propose amendments that you please
try to get them in ahead of time, and if you can't get 'ern to me by posting time,
please bring them in writing so that it'll save us a lot of time. You know the more
time we spend wordsmithing, the less time we can move ahead. There being no
further business, everybody have a wonderful evening. Thank you very much.
The meeting's adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 5:15 p.m.
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